FACULTY BURNOUT AND DISEMPOWERMENT IN NURSE EDUCATORS AND THEIR RELATIONSHIP TO CREATIVITY IN TEACHING

by

Bridget M. Drafahl

VALERIE COXON, PhD, Faculty Mentor and Chair
CYNTHIA HOWELL, EdD, Committee Member
WENDY THOMSON, PhD, Committee Member
JUDITH AKIN PALMER, PhD, Committee Member

James Wold, PhD, Interim Dean, School of Education

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment
Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Philosophy

Capella University

March, 2016



Abstract

In an effort to ensure creativity and critical thinking are woven into the nursing curriculum and taught on a professional level, a healthy work environment, void of burnout and feelings of disempowerment, must be present to support faculty and inspire creative thinking and learning. Associate degree faculty who were members of the National Association of Associate Degree Nurses were studied during an exploration of a presumed association between creativity and the perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment experienced in the work environment. This descriptive, quantitative research surveyed faculty aged 20-51+ years. The majority of participants held a master's degree and considered themselves instructors or professors in their institution. Utilizing SPSS, a significant relationship (personal burnout p = .004; work burnout p = .003; student burnout p = .000) was found between burnout and the creativity of associate degree faculty. There was no relationship (p = .109) between disempowerment and creativity. Creativity is the element in nursing curriculums that allow nurse educators the flexibility to incorporate various learning activities to meet individual learning needs. When the nurse educator lacks the ability to be a critical, creative, and reflective thinker, neglect of the nursing student's skills ensues.

Dedication

This dissertation is dedicated to my husband, Matt, and my mentor, Dr. Valerie Coxon. Without the support and encouragement these two special people have given me through my dissertation, I may not have completed this portion of my PhD in a timely manner.

Acknowledgments

Acknowledgment of supportive people throughout my dissertation must start with my husband, Matt. He has encouraged, motivated, and shown me such patience in my long hours of writing, that I feel he has lived it with me. With his love beside me, I am a better person and have grown to appreciate the spare moments between writing and I look forward to many more in the future.

I would like to acknowledge my children, Justin, Cory, and Brady for encouraging me along the way, standing by me in the many years of my educational process, and believing in me. Their support is very important to me and it makes me proud to say I am their mother.

I also owe a great deal of admiration and acknowledgement to my mentor, Dr. Valerie Coxon. When I was struggling in the dissertation process, she came along to pull me up, dust me off, and motivate me beyond words. Her guidance has been solid, thoughtful, and consistent to prepare me for my future as a doctoral graduate. My committee members, Dr. Cynthia Howell, Dr. Wendy Thomson, and Dr. Judith Akin-Palmer, should be acknowledged for their guidance and encouragement in researching a very pertinent topic in nursing education.

Table of Contents

| Acknowledgments | iv |
|---|------|
| List of Tables | viii |
| List of Figures | ix |
| CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION | 1 |
| Introduction to the Problem | 1 |
| Background, Context, and Theoretical Framework | 3 |
| Statement of the Problem | 11 |
| Purpose of the Study | 12 |
| Research Questions | 12 |
| Rationale, Relevance, and Significance of the Study | 14 |
| Nature of the Study | 16 |
| Definition of Terms | 17 |
| Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations | 18 |
| Organization of the Remainder of the Study | 18 |
| CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW | 20 |
| Introduction to the Literature Review | 20 |
| Theoretical Framework | 20 |
| Review of Research Literature and Methodological Literature | 22 |
| Chapter 2 Summary | 46 |
| CHAPTER 3. METHODOLOGY | 47 |
| Introduction | 47 |
| Research Design | 47 |

| Target Population, Sampling Method, and Related Procedures | 48 |
|--|-----|
| Instrumentation | 51 |
| Data Collection | 55 |
| Operationalization of Variables | 57 |
| Data Analysis Procedures | 59 |
| Limitations of the Research Design | 61 |
| Internal Validity | 62 |
| External Validity | 63 |
| Expected Findings | 64 |
| Chapter 3 Summary | 64 |
| CHAPTER 4. DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS | 66 |
| Introduction | 66 |
| Description of the Sample | 66 |
| Summary of the Results | 78 |
| Chapter 4 Summary | 82 |
| CHAPTER 5. CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION | 86 |
| Introduction | 86 |
| Summary of the Results | 87 |
| Discussion of the Results in Relation to the Literature | 98 |
| Limitations | 99 |
| Implication of the Results for Practice | 99 |
| Recommendations for Further Research | 100 |
| Conclusion | 102 |

REFERENCES 104

List of Tables

| Table 1. Demographics | 61 |
|---|----|
| Table 2. Descriptive statistics for Subsets of CWEQ-II | 69 |
| Table 3. CWEQ-II | 70 |
| Table 4. Descriptive Statistics for Subsets of CBI | 73 |
| Table 5. Work Burnout | 73 |
| Table 6. Student Burnout | 75 |
| Table 7. Personal Burnout | 76 |
| Table 8. Creative Personality Scale | 77 |
| Table 9. Correlation between Creativity and Burnout | 80 |
| Table 10. Correlation between Creativity and Disempowerment | 81 |
| Table 11. Multiple Regression between CWEQ-II, CBI, and Personality Scale | 82 |
| Table 12. Summary of Hypothesis 1 Results | 83 |
| Table 13. Summary of Hypothesis 2 Results | 84 |
| Table 14. Summary of Hypothesis 3 Results | 85 |

List of Figures

Figure 1. Nursing Process 26

CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION

Introduction to the Problem

Burnout and disempowerment are two elements that may hinder creativity and critical thinking in nurse educators. Johnson (2009) found organizational culture was a statistically significant contributing factor to feelings of disempowerment in nursing faculty. Manojlovich (2007) stated nurses who feel empowered are highly motivated and able to motivate others through empowerment. Conversely, disempowerment leads to feelings of frustration or failure in one's self. Therefore, creativity and critical thinking are directly influenced by perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment.

Critical thinking is a necessity in the nursing profession (Romeo, 2010). The nursing profession has evolved into a complex occupation that requires nurses to be more than taskers. Critical thinkers are able to think beyond the information presented to analyze and evaluate data and to determine their next actions. Nurses who use creativity in their critical thinking are able to create individualized plans of care for patients. Nurses must be problem solvers, decision makers, and work autonomously but in collaboration with other health care members. The nurse of today must use critical thinking and creativity throughout her day to ensure safe and effective patient care.

Nursing education strives to teach and develop the critical thinking abilities of students through the nursing process. However, research indicated nurse educators are not significantly improving critical thinking abilities in students despite being mandated by the National League of Nurses (NLN) and The American Association of Certified Nurses (AACN; Brunt, 2005; Hickman, 1993; Rane-Szostak & Robertson, 1996). This

leads to the question of what type of work environment favors or hinders the development of creativity and ultimately, critical thinking skills.

When examining nursing program content, emphasis should be placed on the how the content is organized, delivered, and processed by the student. Evaluation of these processes should lead to delivery of content through active learning strategies, which encourages analysis and application of information in new and unique ways. Therefore, nurse educators become the gate keepers of students' creative learning and ultimately developing their own critical thinking skills. Simpson and Courtney (2002) believed educators must also be students in the on-going development of their creativity and critical thinking abilities. Schaefer and Zygmont (2003) found student-centered teaching styles foster critical thinking, creative problem solving, and independence in learning. When educators offer learning strategies to encourage the creative process, critical thinking is learned over time (Blondy, 2011). Critical thinking then becomes a daily habit, which transposes to clinical practice and lifelong implementation.

Creating a healthy work environment where true collaboration, shared decision making, appropriate staffing, authentic leadership, and skilled communication exists favors an empowering work force that will creatively engage students in critical thinking learning activities for successful nurses (Brady, 2010). When educators feel empowered, they are more likely to seek out scholarly articles to improve their teaching and feel supported to implement creative activities (Ritter, 2011). Creativity and critical thinking activities must be a regular part of the classroom to make certain nursing students develop those skills early in their education.

Therefore, this quantitative study sought to determine whether a relationship existed between the perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment and the creativity of associate degree nursing faculty. Demonstrating a relationship between these variables could lead to a new sense of awareness of healthy working environments. This study found statistically significant relationships between burnout, disempowerment, and creativity.

Background, Context, and Theoretical Framework

The work life of a nurse is fast-paced, interactive, and constantly changing, which requires nurses to be able to think on their feet and be proactive instead of reactive to patient changes. Nurses who do not demonstrate this ability to think quickly jeopardize patient safety and risk outcomes that may not be favorable. The nursing profession cannot afford nurses who guess, use their gut instinct instead of evidence based data, jump to conclusions without asking for input, are close-minded, and disengage from interactive care of their patients (Sullivan, 2012). The days of just carrying out the physician's orders are gone and nurses must understand all aspects of a patient's medical condition to fully care for his or her needs. Generating this type of nurse requires nursing education that will abandon the traditional lecture and rote memorization predominately used in nursing programs (Sullivan, 2012).

New research outlines the benefits of critical thinking, collaboration, and creativity in nursing education (Chabeli, 2007; Kowalczyk, Hackworth, & Case-Smith, 2012). Creativity in critical thinking benefits patients, but also provides a sustained credibility to the profession of nursing that must be maintained in order to continue providing quality nursing care (Chabeli, 2007). Nurses must be open to collecting

assessment data, analyzing the results, reasoning intuitively, making assumptions, testing assumptions, and finally implementing their plan with an on-going evaluation of any interventions. This interactive process, the nursing process, requires the nurse to have sound critical thinking skills that allow her to alter her assumptions, analysis, and evaluation every step of the way (Chabeli, 2007).

Nurses are under more pressure to act quickly and meet the needs of their patients, all while providing efficient and quality healthcare. For over a decade, nursing education has been challenged in producing nursing professionals who are able to think critically, use clinical judgment in working with patients, and creatively provide individualistic care for patients, all while realizing there is not a standard recipe to fit every patient. Nursing as a profession and accrediting agencies have projected the shift to creativity and critical thinking teaching strategies; yet research suggests this has not been as successful as expected (Brunt, 2005; Hickman, 1993; Rane-Szostak & Robertson, 1996).

A literature search through CINAHL did not reveal any studies investigating creativity integration into nursing cares. Logically, creativity and imagination are needed to provide individualized care to meet the patients' needs. Nurses who lack the ability to put themselves in their patients' shoes to provide the best possible care jeopardize patient outcomes and may inadvertently create negative experiences for a patient's health (Berg, Hansson, & Hallberg, 1994). A high degree of tedium in the work place leads nurses to perform routine, mundane tasks that limit creativity and possibly lead to negative outcomes, whereas, positive work environments may lead to creativity and positive patient experiences (Berg, Hansson, & Hallberg, 1994).

Forrester and Hui's (2007) research positively connected a students' creativity to their teacher's innovative teaching strategies on the content presented. Historically, students were subjected to rote memorization and formal assessments, which limited creativity and critical thinking in both student and educator. Fasnacht (2003) found students lost their ability to think creatively when their education lacked creativity. With the integration of case studies, simulation, and concept maps in nursing education, nurses have become more flexible and innovative in patient care. Therefore, nursing faculty are considered the gatekeepers to building the creative foundation in nursing students, which leads to a lifetime of creative thinking and positive patient outcomes.

Knowles (1984) believed adult learners seek to find the correlation and link between the content they are studying and relevancy to themselves. When the link is clear and identified, adult learners eagerly engage in learning and apply what they have learned. Nurse educators have that responsibility to engage the student in a meaningful, motivated way that stimulates creativity and critical thinking. Crookes, Crookes, and Walsh (2013) found utilizing multi-faceted approaches in the classroom helped eliminate the perceived gap between nursing practices and the education that supported that practice. As pointed out previously, nurse educators must be the change agents to ensure the nursing profession matures to provide creative, competent patient care.

Most nursing faculty have little if any training in critical thinking or creative teaching practices (Blondy, 2011). Creativity and critical thinking are not simply concepts that can be taught like that of the cardiovascular system, yet nurse educators are expected to teach creativity to students to keep up with the fast paced health care system of today. Creativity and critical thinking develop from experience and education

(Fasnacht, 2003). Nurse educators do not necessarily possess good critical thinking abilities themselves. A research study by the National League of Nursing (2011) reported that 40% of nursing faculty felt the least prepared in teaching critical thinking skills to students, as compared to other concepts. This could be attributed to the fact that a standardized definition of critical thinking has not been conceptualized or accepted by the nursing profession (Mundy & Denham, 2008). Yet nurses are expected to possess proficient critical thinking skills to pass the national examination for licensure. This gap between theory and practice is accentuated by the nurse educator's lack of knowledge on how to develop his or her critical thinking skills and self-reflection on their short comings with teaching critical thinking skills.

Emphasizing the importance of critical thinking, the NLN (National League of Nursing) and ANCC (American Nurses Credentialing Center) declared critical thinking a core competency for graduates of an accredited institution (Riddell, 2007). The ability to be a good critical thinker upon graduation has never been a debate in the nursing profession (Crookes, Crookes, & Walsh, 2013). What has been debated is the definition of critical thinking, ways to cultivate critical thinking in nursing students, types of activities that would encourage critical thinking, improving educators' critical thinking in skills, and the type of work environment that may inhibit or develop critical thinking in nurse educators (Kataoka-Yahiro & Saylor, 1994; Kowalczyk, Hackworth, & Case-Smith, 2012; Romeo, 2010).

Adding to the stressors of teaching critical thinking to nursing students is the amount of burnout faculty perceive in the work environment. Burnout, defined for this research as a physiological condition that develops from one's working environment, is

characterized by exhaustion and mental withdrawal. Burnout leads to feelings of exhaustion, negativity, and detachment from the work environment (Gonzalez-Morales, Peiro, Rodriguez, & Bliese, 2012). These conditions do not stimulate growth or encourage educators to be creative, innovative, or expand on their critical thinking abilities.

Nurse educators often perceive feelings of burnout from their colleagues, which has been associated to greater burnout within the group (Gonzales-Morales, et al., 2012). Maslach (2003) believed burnout is not about the person, but more about the social environment in the workplace. The social environment within an organization has been attributed to greater feelings of burnout among the group members. When co-workers complained or shared feelings of exhaustion, research showed perceived feelings of high workload, depleted resources, lack of support, and high demands were more likely to occur (Gonzales-Morales, et al., 2012). The perceived feelings of burnout from the group may lead to additional burnout, as faculty may feel they have no support from co-workers if they need it, since everyone around them also feels burned out.

Nursing education is a demanding profession, and accrediting agencies expect specific core measures be demonstrated by the program. These expectations and additional stressors on directors and deans, including faculty turnover, an ageing faculty population, NCLEX passage rates, and the pressure to provide a healthy work environment, are just a few of the sources of stress that can lead to burnout in nursing faculty. Maslach (2003) has identified six key areas where imbalances may exist between work and the person: workload, control, reward, community, fairness, and values. Her research supported the notion that the more incongruences among these areas, the greater

the burnout and job dissatisfaction in the employee. Ultimately, burnout leads to absenteeism, turnover, and negative behaviors that are reflected in the group. Other obvious signs of burnout are lack of motivation, lack of care in outcomes, giving the bare minimum, and a callous or cruel attitude towards work initiatives or co-workers (Maslach, 2003).

Nurse educators experiencing burnout often have a higher intent to leave their work (Leiter & Maslach, 2009). Apathy occurs with prolonged feelings of job dissatisfaction. Therefore, the nurse educator is less likely to seek out learning opportunities to create a critical thinking learning environment. The nurse educator becomes cynical, withdrawn, and contributes minimally to the work environment. Her intent to leave overshadows her ability to be productive in the classroom. Maslach (2003) believed people become emotionally detached as a way of protecting themselves from further stressful involvement. Burnout does not occur from one negative occurrence, but rather from a prolonged exposure to an environment that clashes with our own personal values. Nurse educators are expected to teach in the classroom and in clinical environments, mentor and counsel students, seek out scholarly activities, be involved with committee work, publish papers, and even further their education (Maslach, 2003). Such demands on workload are bound to lead to burnout.

Dealing with students and patients every day can be stressful and demanding (Bittner & O'Connor, 2012). As nurses, we are expected to be good listeners, helpers, and have the ability to fix all problems. This expectation puts a great deal of pressure on nurses and nurse educators day after day. There is also very little reward for performing as expected (Bittner & O'Connor, 2012). Not many students or patients say "thank you

for teaching me that material" or "thank you for taking me for a walk"; it is a largely underappreciated profession due to these expectations of service (Bittner & O'Connor, 2012). Consider also the student who requires a great deal of attention or discipline due to failure to follow the policies. Maslach (2003) stated it is the continual dealings with these students that lead to burnout and not the severity of the dealing. The unfulfilled personal need to be liked is a force that affects burnout when faculty have continual interactions with students who are disrespectful and unappreciative.

Workplace empowerment can have a positive effect on an educator's job satisfaction (Bittner & O'Connor, 2012). In contrast to burnout, empowerment is characterized by feelings of support, access to resources, and opportunities for advancement. Nurse educators who perceive they have control over their teaching environment and have active participation in the decision-making process experience greater empowerment and job satisfaction (Johnson, 2009). Empowerment also contributes to the culture of the organization, leading nurse educators to work independently and feel like they have the support to make decisions about their own teaching strategies. The manner in which faculty interact with each other and with students may transfer to teaching and interactions within the work environment. Exhibiting role modeling behaviors builds a profession that is respected and empowered to think creatively and critically about a patient's needs.

Studies by Laschinger, Finegan, and Shamian (2001) and Shader, Broome, Broome, West, and Nash (2001) established empowered nurses have measurable, positive outcomes on organizations, such as improved job satisfaction and effectiveness in job performance. In Smith, Capitulo, Griffin, and Fitzpatrick (2012), data showed nurses who

were more satisfied at work felt more fulfilled and valued as professionals. Empowered nurses also felt their input was valued, therefore, implementing and initiating new teaching strategies were encouraged and the level of commitment to the organization increased. Students may be personally motivated to model behaviors exhibited by the educators. This leads them to seek out experiences, create learning opportunities, and stimulates them to be lifelong learners.

Conceptual Framework

Burnout and disempowerment lead to suppressed creativity and, indirectly, to a decreased ability to teach critical thinking, as represented in Appendix A. This research attempted to correlate the direct relationship between the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment with the dependent variable of creativity. The literature review drew correlations of creativity to critical thinking.

Theoretical Framework

E.M. Rogers (2003). This theory outlined how new processes and ideas become adopted by social networks. Dingfelder and Mandell (2011) believed that based on Rogers's theory, the faculty played a major role in whether to adopt a new innovative method, more than the innovative method that drove the adoption. The authors supported the notion that faculty who were motivated and sought out information to improve their teaching methods were more likely to implement those methods. Therefore, if faculty members did not feel motivated or empowered, they were not likely to seek out innovation, creativity, or critical thinking activities, nor would they implement them.

Murray (2009) described a wide gap between theory and practice as a result of multiple variables that influence professionals. Rogers (2003) described the process of diffusion of innovation as "an information-seeking and information-processing activity, where an individual is motivated to reduce uncertainty about the advantages and disadvantages of an innovation" (p. 172). If faculty members are motivated to seek out information and new ideas, Rogers's theory supported the idea that they will then implement the new innovation. The barrier to this process is the burnout and job dissatisfaction that disempowers the faculty member from implementing creative learning activities, which build critical thinking skills.

Statement of the Problem

Critical thinking is required of nurses, but evidence to support critical thinking and creativity as a vital component of a nurse educator's competencies is scarce. Nursing programs have not demonstrated significant improvement in critical thinking skills in their graduates (Brunt, 2005). Teaching modalities continue to rely heavily on rote memorization and assessments, which limit the skills needed to mature critical thinking abilities, such as analysis and clinical judgment. Burnout and disempowerment are factors that may prevent nurse educators from seeking out scholarly articles to build their critical thinking knowledge and, subsequently, new teaching strategies. Nurse educators must be willing and able to revise their delivery of key concepts without adding more content for memorization.

The research literature on critical thinking and creativity indicates that we know these concepts are vital to nursing student success on NCLEX. We know nursing faculty are mandated to teach critical thinking skills, as well as creative teaching strategies to

encourage critical thinking in nursing students, but we do not know if burnout and disempowerment affect the ability of associate degree nursing faculty to teach creatively.

Critical thinking and creativity are connected and may be influenced by many outside sources; however some internal sources can be minimized leading to less burnout and empowerment. Consciously constructing a healthy work environment supports faculty and can lead to greater retention. By building strong leadership and a healthy work environment, nurse educators can feel empowered and supported so the internal stressors are minimized.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to examine what influences affect creativity within the work environment and then to establish the relationship between creativity and burnout and disempowerment amongst associate degree nursing faculty. The assumption was that these variables influenced and altered faculty's ability to seek out and implement creative teaching strategies which encourages critical thinking in nursing students. The expected research results will show a statistically significant relationship between burnout and creativity.

Research Questions

The purpose of this research was to understand the relationship between the variables of creativity, burnout, and empowerment to support nursing faculty in the need for a healthy work environment. Ritter (2011) described higher job satisfaction, greater retention, and ultimately a greater degree of engagement in staff when they felt supported and experienced less burnout. Literature has shown healthy work environments have numerous positive effects on faculty, including higher retention, less burnout, higher

engagement of faculty, and greater job satisfaction (Hebenstreit, 2012; Perkins & Zimmerman, 1995).

RQ1

Is there a statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty?

Null Hypothesis

There is no statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Alternative Hypothesis

There is a statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

RQ2

Is there a statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment and creativity of associate degree nursing faculty?

Null Hypothesis

There is no statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment and creativity of associate degree nursing faculty.

Alternative Hypothesis

There is a statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment and creativity of associate degree nursing faculty.

RO3

Does the regression of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment have a significant effect on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty?

Null Hypothesis

There is no significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Alternative Hypothesis

There is a statistically significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Rationale, Relevance, and Significance

Students require creativity and critical thinking skills to pass NCLEX and be successful in healthcare today. Faculty can play a large part in their success. Shell (2001) reported faculty have a difficult time teaching critical thinking and often are unsure what critical thinking teaching strategies look like. The National League of Nursing (2011) reported 40% of nursing programs surveyed cited resistance to implementation of critical thinking activities related to faculty lack of preparedness. Very little has been researched on how to teach critical thinking to faculty and even less on how to prepare faculty to teach critical thinking to students. Faculty tend to teach how they were taught, which most likely was the traditional lecture and rote memorization (Blondy, 2011).

Shell (2001) also believed assumptions about critical thinking interfere with faculty's ability to teach critical thinking. The author stated the traditional roles of teacher and student inhibit their ability to work collaboratively in critical thinking. Other barriers included time, class size, the beliefs that a great deal of research and planning is needed to implement critical thinking activities, the perceived need to teach all content in a short time, and that students are learning "just fine" from their teaching style. Faculty understand the value in critical thinking, yet these assumptions and barriers are hindering the nursing student's success.

Faculty are highly sought nationwide; supporting them and minimizing influences that can drive them away from nursing education is essential. One motivating factor that may influence faculty's engagement in seeking out scholarly articles to improve teaching practices is empowerment. Empowerment refers to having control and independence over one's work environment, which leads to growth and innovative behaviors (Hebenstreit, 2012) Directors and deans can best support faculty by creating a culture where faculty are able to make decisions about their work, establish social structures to support faculty, and building opportunities for faculty to grow professionally (Hebenstreit, 2012). When faculty do not perceive this empowering environment, they may disengage from new creative or innovative teaching strategies.

Significance of the Study

The healthcare field changes quickly and expects the nursing profession to change with it; therefore, nursing programs need to maintain competent staff to meet the everchanging needs. With the nursing shortage continuing, nursing faculty members are younger, less experienced, and less educated than previous generations (Kuehn, 2011).

Difficult working conditions are cited as a factor in the shortage, and for faculty, salary has been reported as an obstacle for remaining in a nursing program. With over 500 faculty expected to retire between 2015 and 2018, nursing programs must promote healthy work environments to maintain faculty and build nursing programs that produce creative, critical thinkers for graduates (Kuehn, 2011).

This study may assist Directors and Deans in recognizing the relationship between faculty who are burned out, disempowered, less creative and, therefore, their students suffer, possibly jeopardizing the programs NCLEX passage rates. The results from this study significantly support the correlation between faculty's motivation and innovation and their work environment. In order to promote a healthy work environment, nursing programs need to address salaries, benefits, workload, collegial support, professional development, scholarship, institutional support, and leadership. This research study addressed the effects burnout and disempowerment have on faculty who perceive they are working in a non-healthy work environment. The results of this study may also lead to further studies in the field of how burnout and disempowerment affect faculty in their day-to-day work and how directors and deans can eliminate that perceived feeling, building a nursing program that supports faculty.

Nature of the Study

A quantitative, correlational survey design was chosen for this study utilizing statistical analysis of data to determine if there was a relationship between the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment and the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree faculty. The objective was to demonstrate a relationship

between the variables, as perceived by the researcher, and to support faculty in the need for a healthy, understanding work environment.

In this quantitative, correlational research study, one Internet packet, incorporating three separate survey questions, was distributed by e-mail to members of the National Organization of Associate Degree Nurses (NOADN). The Creative Personality Scale for the Adjective Check List was used to measure faculty's perceived feelings of creativity. The Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire II examined the structural empowerment perceived by the participants. The tool also measured power, opportunity, resources, information, and support. The Copenhagen Burnout Inventory was used to measure personal, work related, and student related burnout. Demographic data was collected on age, gender, educational level taught, years at institution, workload, level of education of participant, and title of participant. Further details regarding methodology are found in Chapter 3 of this dissertation.

Definition of Terms

Burnout-- a condition that develops from one's working environment; characterized by overwhelming exhaustion, feelings of cynicism, and detachment from the job, which lead to lack of motivation and a feeling of ineffectiveness in job performance.

Creativity--"a metacognitive process that: (1) generates novel and useful associations, attributes, elements, images, abstract relations, or sets of operations, and (2) better solves a problem, produces a plan, or results in a pattern, structure, or product not clearly present before" (Pesut, 1985, p. 5).

Critical Thinking— critical thinking involves inquiry and examination of data, thoughts, and statements in order to create a relationship and identify new concepts.

Empowerment--"the interpersonal process of providing the resources, tools and environment to development, build and increase the ability and effectiveness of others to set and reach goals for individual and social ends" (Hawks, 1992, p. 610).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Due to time and budget constraints of this dissertation, the sampling frame was limited to associate degree nursing faculty who were members of the NOADN. Snowball sampling may have led to additional participants who were not members of the organization. Assumptions of the study were that participants spoke and read English at an adequate level to answer the survey, the participants answered honestly based on their life experiences, and the participants answered independently, without influences from co-workers.

Limitations of the research study were participants may have perceived stress from the survey questions that were of a personal nature, participants may have been rushed due to workload, answering questions quickly without reading them thoroughly, and participants were limited to associate degree nursing faculty. Further research in diploma, baccalaureate, master's level, and doctoral faculty would be necessary to examine the variations between nursing programs. This research was limited by time constraints, thereby focus on one level of nursing faculty was utilized for this study.

Organization of the Remainder of the Study

The organization of the rest of the dissertation is as follows:

Chapter 2 will cover literature review on creativity, critical thinking, burnout, and disempowerment. Relationships between variables will demonstrate the need for a healthy work environment, void of burnout and disempowerment. Creativity and critical thinking are linked through a literature review.

Chapter 3 will cover the methodological framework to support the quantitative research study. Roger's *Diffusion of Innovation* theory supports the study. A literature review identified several studies similar in nature that demonstrated a relationship between a social environment and faculty's motivation.

Chapter 4 will provide the data analysis and findings from the data collection.

Demographic data will be presented, including correlations between any significant demographic data and creativity, burnout, and disempowerment. Chapter 4 will summarize the findings by hypothesis.

Chapter 5 presents a summary and conclusion of the study with results, limitations, and future recommendations for further research. Significant results will be supported by the literature and correlations will be made between variables. A regression analysis will draw conclusions between the dependent variable of creativity with both independent variables of burnout and disempowerment.

CHAPTER 2. LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction to the Literature Review

The purpose of this research study was to examine the relationship between perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment and their correlation and effect on creativity in associate degree nursing faculty. The literature review will outline a theoretical framework that supports the idea that nursing faculty typically strive to improve teaching strategies and promote lifelong learners in students. The literature review will outline unhealthy work environments, where faculty perceive burnout and disempowerment and the proposed hypothesis that the environment ultimately hinders their innate ability to seek out scholarly activities and improve the learning environment.

The literature review scanned several databases, including CINAHL Complete and with Full Text, Education Research Complete, ERIC, and PsycInfo. Research also included the National League of Nursing database, which houses the Nursing Education Perspectives Journal. Key words used in the search included all operationalized defined terms.

Theoretical Framework

Everett M. Rogers (2003) stated "an innovation is an idea, practice, or project that is perceived as new by an individual or other unit of adoption" (p. 12). Roger's theory of *Diffusion of Innovations* has been widely cited as the most appropriate theory in adopting technology in higher educational environments (Sahin, 2006). Diffusion, as used by Roger's theory, begins with the construct of a social system in which communication of a new idea, practice, or project is disseminated. Roger believed the social system was a key element in adopting innovations and without a social network, an individual's

motivation or creativity could be compromised (Sahin, 2006). The social system is comprised of innovators, early adopters, early majority, late majority, and laggards. The innovators became gatekeepers and motivators for other individuals in the social system, which was also viewed as adventuresome and often required the innovators produce necessity or data before innovation would be adopted. However, innovators possessed complex knowledge in regards to the innovation and often became the experts in the field (Sahin, 2006).

More importantly to this research were the early adopters. Those individuals were more closely associated to the social system, adopting innovations when they felt supported from leadership and their peers to adopt an innovation that had been presented (Sahin, 2006). These individuals were more likely to be viewed as role models and leaders amongst the social system. Therefore, those that lagged in adopting innovations looked to the early adopters for guidance and a "stamp of approval".

In a study by Medlin (2001), the author utilized Roger's theory to understand the factors that might influence a faculty member's motivation to adopt an innovation. The author found the most influential factor to adoption was the individual's social system. Without support from peers, leaders, mentors, or students, faculty's drive to adopt significantly decreased (Sahin, 2006). Secondly, an organization's resources, including support or mandates from the organization to adopt an innovation were cited as motivating factors. When faculty perceived they had the resources they needed in order to adopt innovations a greater number of faculty were motivated, regardless of a label of innovator or early adopter, as outlined by Rogers.

In multiple research studies, as found in Sahin's (2006) review, access to resources, as well as support and training, were cited as either the majority factor or the second top identified factor in adoption of innovation amongst faculty. Teaching load was also documented as a significant factor in two studies. Theoretically, the correlation between teaching load and burnout would lead faculty to feel lack of support and possibly disempowerment.

Review of the Research Literature and Methodological Literature

Critical thinking has been a crucial part of nursing education. Accrediting organizations, such as the National League of Nursing (NLN), have created objectives and expectations for nursing programs to integrate critical thinking into the curriculum. However, many educators have been unable to adequately define critical thinking, and how to measure critical thinking cannot be successfully analyzed without a working definition that educators can utilize. Schaffer and Rubenfeld's (2000) definition of critical thinking is widely used, as it incorporates necessary skills and personality traits vital to critically thinking:

Critical thinking in nursing is an essential component of professional accountability and quality nursing care. Critical thinkers in nursing exhibit these habits of the mind: confidence, contextual perspective, creativity, flexibility, inquisitiveness, intellectual integrity, intuition, open-mindedness, perseverance, and reflection. Critical thinkers in nursing practice exhibit the cognitive skills of analyzing, applying standards, discriminating, information seeking, logical reasoning, predicting, and transforming knowledge. (p. 357)

Most definitions of critical thinking have included terms such as goal oriented, purposeful, and higher order thinking. Chabeli (2007) believed critical thinking occurred when original ideas identify relationships between thoughts and concepts in relationship to the data presented. The author also believed critical thinking involved inquiry and

examination of data, thoughts, and statements in order to establish a relationship between concepts and identify new concepts. Critical thinkers do not accept notions, but rather they analyze and question information that others may see as common knowledge.

The American Psychological Association (1990) developed a definition of critical thinking that has been predominately used by nurse educators and has identified traits that are key to being an effective critical thinker:

Habitually inquisitive, well-informed, trustful of reason, open-minded, flexible, fair-minded, in evaluation, honest in facing personal biases, prudent in making judgments, willing to reconsider, clear about issues, orderly in complex matters, diligent in seeking relevant information, reasonable in the selection of criteria, focused on inquiry, and persistent in seeking results which are as precise as the subject and the circumstances of inquiry permit. (p.3)

Brookfield (1995), a leader in critical thinking research, established four key components in the critical thinking process: first, identify and challenge assumptions, next, recognize the importance of context, third, explore and imagine alternatives; and last, exhibit reflective skepticism. These components define critical thinkers and have been key to effectively problem solving through the critical thinking process.

Other authors (McDonald, 2002; Paul, 1993; Profetto-McGrath, 1994) cited adjectives such as discipline-specific, reflective reasoning, analytical attitude, critical reflection, purposeful thinking, and nonlinear process in their definitions of critical thinking. Regardless of which definition one has chosen to use, nurse educators must create an environment where critical thinking is fostered, nurtured, and taught alongside other key concepts in nursing. This includes addressing both the affective and cognitive aspects of critical thinking. For instance, Brookfield (1995) believed emotions were key

elements to critical thinking, as analysis of data is based on prior experiences, which often bring about emotions tied to that memory.

Research has shown that nurse educators have not adjusted their teaching to nurture critical thinking but continue to cite lack of knowledge in critical thinking as an obstacle (Blondy, 2011). Nurse educators have also been uncomfortable with a student-centered approach, which has been required in critical thinking (Sullivan, 2012). They have often been stuck in teacher-centered approaches based on their learning experiences and the lack of time to research and integrate teaching strategies (Kowalczyk, Hackworth, & Case-Smith, 2012).

A study conducted by Kowalczyk, Hackworth, and Case-Smith (2012) sought to understand educators in what their level of confidence was in teaching and assessing critical thinking in the classroom and clinical environments. Six hundred and ninety two program directors were invited to participate in the study, with a response rate of 45.8%. Overall, the program directors reported a 37% positive feeling in teaching and assessing critical thinking, and over 70% stated they could benefit from professional development in the area of teaching critical thinking. Negative influences, as cited by Kowalczyk et al. (2012), on integrating critical thinking were intensive workloads, strict content delivery requirements, and time constraints to deliver all necessary content, and negative student and fellow educators' attitudes to delivery methods that were new and innovative. In Kowalczyk et al. (2012), 48% percent of the participants stated time constraints due to administrative duties and the need to cover a certain amount of material as their biggest obstacles to implementing critical thinking strategies.

Time constraints for various job responsibilities were often cited as an obstacle to an educator's ability to grow and increase learning opportunities for students. Zurmehly (2008) supported the notion that nurse educators were under more pressure to build curriculums that meet the needs of today's healthcare versus shortening the length of time to complete a nursing education program. Chabeli (2007) stated the traditional methods of teaching do not foster critical thinking and nurse educators' need to explore options that encourage analysis, collaboration, and cooperation to ensure they are meeting the needs of patients. Nursing education has been a dynamic, ever changing environment that demands educators change with it. Educators should be prepared to enter their profession expecting change, unpredictability, and to maintain rigor in their own learning in order to assist their students.

Nurse educators can best support nursing students by presenting critical thinking learning opportunities that encourage the student into purposeful thinking. Profetto-McGrath (1994) believed teaching critical thinking to nursing students encouraged individualized, effective patient care grounded in evidence-based practice. Students trained in critical thinking skills were able to research, analyze and implement care that led to positive patient outcomes. Critical thinking allowed students to be reflective and supported clinical decision making beyond the textbook. In contrast, nurses who did not develop critical thinking skills were close-minded and jeopardized patient outcomes. Based on the idea that they were correct and unable to change their view or follow a protocol, without thought for a specific patient situation, patient safety became a highly regarded consideration (Profetto-McGrath, 1994). Critical thinking drives nurses to

question and seek out explanations to assessment findings, thereby providing the best possible care to their patients.

Many authors have believed the nursing process is the first step to a nurse's critical thinking process. Duchscher (1999) stated critical thinking was an integral part of the nursing process. The author believed nursing should have very little linear thinking. Nursing required problem solving and clinical judgment with any information or assessment completed. Kolb (1994) suggested nursing was a cyclical process that required the participant to gather information, reflect, and make decisions. This process was largely affected by prior experiences, personal reflection, and trial and error. Therefore, the nursing process, depicted in figure 1, guided the nurse down a path that encouraged that cyclical process of assessment, intervention, and evaluation.



Figure 1. Nursing Process

In providing quality care, nurses have needed to develop critical thinking skills that have allowed them to be flexible and individualize patient care. Brunt (2005) stated nurse educators understand critical thinking is an underlying process that should be

integrated whenever possible in nursing education. There seemed to be a strong link between critical thinking and academic achievement; however that link has not been associated with nursing competence. Therefore, understanding what type of environment fosters critical thinking is vital to nurse educators and nursing programs.

Healthcare has made dramatic changes and transitions in the last decade, but nursing programs may not have kept up with the times. Simpson and Courtney (2002) cited teaching someone to be a critical thinker was not as easy as teaching an objective concept, such as oxygenation. Nursing curriculum must critically evaluate the quality of the content delivered, the organization of the content and how students would evaluate the information presented. The authors believed students must practice critical thinking skills over and over. Nurse educators should present simple ideas that progress to analysis and critique of information. Simpson and Courtney (2002) believed the degree to which students learned critical thinking was dependent on the nurse educator's integration of discussion into teaching strategies, creating an active learning environment. Nursing students who have not possessed critical thinking skills have been dependent on nurse educators to develop those skills to deliver quality nursing care.

Repetition, practice, and internal motivation have been key to developing critical thinking skills and may be uncomfortable for most students. Zygmont and Schaefer (2006) believed critical thinking skills developed with experience. Therefore, it has been logical to question the ability of nurse educators in fostering critical thinking in their students. Predominantly, nurse educators studied did not have any formal education in teaching critical thinking. Zygmont and Schaefer (2006) found as educators advanced in age, their ability to engage students in critical thinking teaching strategies decreased.

These findings may have suggested nurse educators experience heavy workloads or burnout the longer they stay with their institution. Zygmont and Schaefer (2006) also found faculty lacked analysis in their own critical thinking abilities. A number of factors may have contributed to this, such as the lack of formal critical thinking education, work environment, the expectation that nurse educators learn by experience and not from scholarly articles, or the inability of nurse educators to see the value in teaching critical thinking.

Thinking about one's thinking is imperative in critical thinking and students should understand the steps in that process. Kataoka-Yahiro and Saylor (1994) believed critical thinking must contain several elements before the learner could effectively become a critical thinker. Those elements included: a specific knowledge base in nursing, experience in nursing, critical thinking competencies, attitudes for critical thinking, and standards for critical thinking. Therefore, critical thinking was a complex, learned art that required persistence and an experienced educator well versed on the concept.

Creativity

In order to effectively foster critical thinking, nurse educators must not merely rely on lecture that encourages rote memorization of facts and concepts. Creativity and the use of creative teaching strategies encourage nursing students to analyze data, reflect and explore, as well as engage in purposeful thinking to make assumptions, thereby engaging critical thinking. Dikici (2014) defined creativity as the "ability to produce work that is relatively novel, high in quality and appropriate to the task" (p. 182). Pesut (1985) defined creativity as "a metacognitive process that: (1) generates novel and useful associations, attributes, elements, images, abstract relations, or sets of operations, and (2)

better solves a problem, produces a plan, or results in a pattern, structure, or product not clearly present before" (p. 5). Creative nurse educators sought out new, innovative strategies to incorporate in their classroom. These creative teaching strategies led nursing students to think objectively, analyze, and force purposeful thinking.

Creativity was not strictly a process. Some authors believed creative people have distinct personality traits that were easily recognized. Hass (2014) stated creative people are "more autonomous, introverted, and open to new experiences, norm-doubting, self-confident, self-accepting, driven, ambitious, dominant, hostile, and impulsive" (p. 46). Hass (2014) enlisted 321 undergraduate students to describe a creative sculpture or piece of art that they had previously seen. After the free text question, the participants were invited to complete a trait rating matrix to freely write in traits they believed were indicative of creativity. The results did not identify a significant difference in participants and their field of study. However, those participants that demonstrated creativity in their free text question were more likely to exhibit traits consistent with creativity. Therefore, researchers could hypothesize creative educators were more likely to actively engage in scholarly activities to identify teaching strategies to foster critical thinking due to their drive and desire to seek out new learning experiences.

Another key quality in creative educators was the habit of thinking. Educators who were found to be the most creative thought about their students' learning, strived to create a learning environment that was motivating, and made every effort to be the best educator in and out of the classroom (Horng, Hong, ChanLin, Chang, & Chu, 2005). In a study by Horng et al. (2005) the authors led a qualitative study through focus group interviews, in-depth interviews, classroom observation and content analysis. Three

educators who had each received creative instruction awards were the sole participants.

Personality traits that were identified before the study included a desire to learn, a strong desire to acquire new knowledge, and perseverance in dealing with difficulties.

Another interesting trait of the participants was that of the habit of thinking. In review of the participants' teaching environment, the authors found impressive teaching plans, implementation of creativity, and a combination of information and application on a regular basis. The results of the authors' study reported a nurse educators' creativity and critical thinking relied on educators who sought out innovative teaching strategies and participated in scholarly review of articles. Therefore, creative educators pursued original teaching strategies, and engagement in that pursuit motivated educators to continue the process of creativity.

Some educators were self-motivated and independently pursued learning opportunities. However, educators were not always supported or encouraged to engage in scholarly activities. Ferrari, Cachia, and Punie (2009) stated educators are key contributors to creative environments, but they need support from institutions. Creativity was less likely to flourish in environments where educators lacked the resources and motivators to actively engage in innovative teaching strategies (Ferrari et. al., 2009). Deductively, when feelings of disempowerment and burnout were felt it may have led to educators who were not as ambitious or motivated to engage in creating learning environments that encouraged critical thinking. Ferrari et al. (2009) argued of all the external influences on creativity, motivation had the greatest impact on implementation of creative teaching strategies. The authors believed an educator's intrinsic motivators are what drive creative people; they became fully immersed in their work and creativity

effortlessly flowed. Therefore, creativity was directly affected when the educator lost the drive to create or sought out learning strategies.

Institutions can support educators through various methods. Ferrari et al. (2009) believed creative environments should begin with a change in the view of creativity in the educational setting. The authors encouraged a shift in pedagogies to a more inclusive approach, which allowed students to be in control of their learning process. This in turn forced innovative teaching strategies to meet the students' needs. Educators who lacked the knowledge on the subject or did not provide a learning environment that allowed students to discover and explore would not be meeting the students' needs. This change in environment did not address an educator's lack of motivation or drive due to the culture or work environment; therefore it must be taken into consideration, but not as the only solution to motivating creative educators.

Creative educators did not rely on lecture alone to deliver their content, and they possessed more than the ability or motivation to seek out new, innovative learning strategies. Dikici (2014) described creativity as "the ability to produce work that is relatively novel, high in quality and appropriate to the task" (p. 180). The author conducted researched with 202 elementary and secondary school teachers in an attempt to establish a relationship between teaching styles, behavior traits, and a teacher's creativity-fostering behaviors. The Thinking Styles Inventory and Creativity Fostering Teacher Index Scale were used on volunteers in the study. Results did not show a significant difference between age or gender and creativity in classroom teachings. However, the findings did show those educators with experience demonstrated more creative teaching behaviors in the classroom than those with less experience (Dikici,

2014). An educator's creativity was often correlated to personality traits; however those personality traits alone did not produce creative educators. Educators who inspired creativity in the classroom encouraged students to process information, solve problems, and question information presented to them. This required educators to present information in various ways to meet the needs of each student.

Creativity was not a trait that had been shown to develop based on age or by gender. This led researchers to believe that creativity is affected by other factors, which could be related to their work environment. Zurmehly's (2008) correlational research compared registered nurses in management positions to job satisfaction and critical thinking. The Watson-Glaser Critical Thinking Appraisal and the Minnesota Satisfaction Questionnaire Short Form were used to measure autonomy and job satisfaction in the sample size. A response rate of 73% was cited. The results showed a significant positive correlation between critical thinking and the nurses' job satisfaction. Critical thinking and creativity are not synonymous, but as described previously, educators who felt supported in their work environment had greater motivation to engage in activities that were creative. Therefore, job satisfaction may have played an integral role in creativity, as research has demonstrated with critical thinking.

Educators were not alone in benefitting from creativity. Forrester and Hui (2007) researched 27 teachers in Hong Kong primary schools. Research was completed using classroom observations and data collection with the Creativity Fostering Teacher Index and the Creative Personality Scale. Forrester and Hui (2007) found a positive correlation between creativity and teaching strategies educators utilized in the classroom, as well as the teachers' creative personality. The authors' study on educator creativity and their

students' subsequent verbal and figural creativity described a significant relationship to creative teaching strategies. Forrester and Hui (2007) confidently explained with their data analysis that an educator's background did not correlate to a student's creativity, but rather to the teaching techniques. The authors summarized their findings by stating educators are significant "gatekeepers" in a student's development and creative potential. This research supported the relationship between an educator's teaching strategies and the development of the students' learning. One can also correlate that an educator's delivery of critical thinking strategies led to the progress of the student's critical thinking. Educators who have consistently presented critical thinking experiences for students encouraged the development of critical thinking, which was crucial to quality patient outcomes in the hands of the registered nurse.

Consistently creating a teaching environment where creativity flourishes and was encouraged allowed students to view concepts in multiple ways and began to build a foundation for future learning. Horng et al. (2005) believed creativity led students to think independently, which led to critical thinking and autonomy in decision making. In the author's qualitative research, creative educators adopted real-life situations to learning experiences encouraging feedback and active learning. A creative learning environment took an extensive amount of time to develop, which required educators to develop intrinsic motivation in creating meaningful experiences.

Horng et al. (2005) stated educators required experience and mentors to guide them in creativity. The majority of educators in the study were highly motivated to engage in creativity when they experienced job satisfaction, a love for their students, and a true desire to present their passion in their field of study. That intrinsic motivation

would be diminished when the work environment did not support an educator.

Adversely, creative instruction would be carried out if the organization encouraged communication between co-workers, supported new ideas, removed barriers to research, and included mutually supported colleagues.

Creativity must be used well beyond the constraints of nursing school. According to Myra Levine (1997), creativity was the "marriage of the art and science of nursing" (p. 216). Many nurses believed it was a vital part of daily life with patients. Fasnacht's (2003) literature review stated the overall creativity of nurses in baccalaureate programs has decreased and has been found to be concerning for the nursing profession. In the author's literature review, defining creativity varied across disciplines; however, general themes included that of taking risks and functioning independently. The review also supported the notion that creativity would be developed in a supportive environment. The concepts of a supportive environment, staff with intrinsic motivation, and mentors or colleagues with creative inspiration were seen numerous times in the literature, which positively influenced an educator.

Empowerment

Empowerment is a complex construct that is sometimes viewed as a relationship between social environment, an individual's needs, and an employer's demands.

Perceptions and acclimation to empowerment are individualized and are altered based on various environmental influences (Perkins & Zimmerman, 1995). Perkins and Zimmerman (1995) represented empowerment as a construct that took on different forms depending on populations, developmental stages, and environment. Empowerment has been theorized and researched in various fields of study, yet, much like critical thinking,

the definition challenged researchers to find a common theme. The definition of empowerment utilized by this paper will be "the interpersonal process of providing the resources, tools and environment to development, build and increase the ability and effectiveness of others to set and reach goals for individual and social ends" (Hawks, 1992, p. 610).

Communication that focuses on honesty, trust, and mutual respect encouraged empowerment and provided a nurturing, caring environment where empowerment would be supported. Hawks (1992) supported the theory that communication between two individuals was the basis for perceived feelings of empowerment. Another factor for empowerment to be successful was one of commitment. If both participants are not committed to the outcome, the climate would not lead to empowering actions (Hawks, 1992). Ultimately, empowered individuals gained autonomy, increased responsibility, and became reflective, caring individuals. In a study by Carlson-Catalano (1988), empowerment activities were considered those that change activity and demonstrate analytic nursing collegiality. In Hawks' (1992) literature research, empowered individuals demonstrated an increased ability to set and reach goals, greater autonomy, and responsibility in their work environment. Therefore, the line of demarcation between educator and student was blurred by empowerment, which allowed greater educator satisfaction in seeing growth in themselves and others.

In Kanter's (1993) work, the author described empowered educators as those who were more likely to engage in organizational activities that were positive and experienced less job strain or burnout. Empowered educators were those that felt supported in resources, information, and opportunities to grow and develop (Kanter, 1993). In

Kanter's (1993) research of 656 sales workers, the most effective and highest performers were those workers who held perceived feelings of power and autonomy. The feelings of support led not only to empowerment, but also to the feeling of being valued and contributing to their work environment. In Hawks' (1992) definition of empowerment, empowerment occurred between two or more people: the person who empowered and the person who was empowered. In Arneson and Ekberg's (2006) literature review, educators who were empowered actively made decisions and participated in activities that shaped their lives. Therefore, when educators felt disempowered, the environment lacked the ability to provide needed resources to do the job, or the environment was one that did not foster educators' ability to participate in reaching their individual goals, including engaging in scholarly activities.

Organizations have played a vital part in ensuring employees felt empowered and supported in scholarly activities. Kanter (1993) theorized employees who felt empowered and were able to complete high quality outcomes worked in environments where resources, support and the opportunity to learn and implement new ideas were present. Kanter (1993) also found employees in empowered work environments were less likely to experience burnout or job dissatisfaction. Participation in task forces and team projects led to control over the process and encouraged the sharing of power by more people, thus empowering employees. Kanter (1993) also found employees engaged in positive activities and were found to be more committed to the organization. Therefore, organizations benefitted from employees engaged and empowered in their work environment

Kanter (1993) argued that employees reacted to their work environment. Therefore, when employees perceived an empowering environment, the organization was more likely to benefit from their productivity due to job satisfaction. The author stated empowerment was directly affected by access to resources, opportunities to learn and grow, and receiving support from formal leaders. Smith, Capitulo, Griffin, and Fitzpatrick (2012) stated empowered nurses have a positive effect on organizations and have been shown to have higher job satisfaction and greater work effectiveness. The author's quantitative research examined a nurses' perceived feelings of empowerment and their anticipated turnover. A 53% response rate was returned using the Conditions of Work Effectiveness Ouestionnaire-II and the Anticipated Turnover Scale. Sixty two percent of the participants considered themselves to be moderately empowered, 22% reported highly empowered, and 16% reported low empowerment. This research supported the theory that the stronger the relationship the employee has to an organization, the less likely they are to leave their job (Smith et al., 2012). This perceived empowerment or psychological empowerment, as described by Spreitzer (1995), involved participation in the workplace, with access to resources and minimal role confusion. Empowerment aided in strengthening an organizational effectiveness and allowed employees to reach their goals through skill development.

In a study by Laschinger et al. (2001), 600 participants were recruited for a non-experimental, quantitative research study. Data was collected using the Conditions for Work Effectiveness Questionnaire. The authors' hypothesis, that structural power would be directly related to psychological power, was found to be a direct, positive relationship. Therefore, an educator's perceived feeling of empowerment or disempowerment can be

linked to the hierarchical position in the organization. Laschinger et al. (2001) data also showed a significant link between workplace empowerment and the ability for employees to complete their work with the necessary leadership support. The authors found job strain had a significant impact on emotional and behavioral aspects of employees that led to burnout, additional sick time, and loss of concern for work outcomes. Whalen (2009) conducted a correlational study to examine stress-producing external demands that could impact a nurse educator's job satisfaction. The author utilized three questionnaires and obtained a 20% response rate. Whalen's (2009) results showed the negative impact of stress on an individual led employees to stop interacting with colleagues and the organization and could also interfere with the employee's goal attainment. It is important that nursing program chairs recognize stress and disengagement in their educators and utilize resources to alleviate job dissatisfaction and, ultimately, turnover in their institution

Spreitzer (1995) correlated empowerment to the culture of an organization. The culture caused reactions, actions, and perceptions to the work environment by those employees within the organization. Johnson (2009) conducted a descriptive, correlational research study with 407 nurse faculty to answer her hypothesis that faculty who have control over their teaching and take an active role in nursing program objectives, experienced feelings of being empowered. Johnson (2009) utilized the Demographic Informational Survey, the Organizational Culture Assessment Instrument, and the Psychological Empowerment Instrument to collect data on the sample size.

Data analysis indicated one universal theme amongst nurse educators: the responsibility to research, develop, and disseminate knowledge to nursing students led to

greater feelings of empowerment. In Johnson's (2009) research, the length of time at an organization and age of faculty were significant in relationship to the amount of empowerment the faculty perceived. Johnson (2009) also found the organizational culture was a significant contributor to feelings of empowerment. According to Kanter's (1993) model of organization empowerment, an employee's social influences have less effect on work attitudes or behaviors than organizational influences. Nurse educator's may or may not transfer their perceived feelings into teaching and student interactions. Therefore, an organization's culture, as well as other factors, should be evaluated on an institution-by-institution basis.

Job satisfaction in nurse educators was also studied by Baker, Fitzpatrick, and Griffin (2011). The authors posited nurse educators had a high level of responsibility and expectations, yet their autonomy and authority may have been minimal. In their descriptive, correlational research, 139 full-time associate degree nursing faculty were given four instruments to measure the relationship between job satisfaction and psychological empowerment. Data indicated very high job satisfaction amongst the participants (89%). Spreitzer (1995) previously defined empowerment to include four main components: meaning in work; competence, or confidence in one's job performance abilities; self-determination, or feelings of control over one's work; and impact, or the ability to influence organizational outcomes. Baker's et al. (2011) research showed faculty felt empowered in areas of meaning and competence. Fewer respondents showed they had less autonomy and even fewer felt they had any significant control or impact within their nursing program. Further data indicated there was no significant difference in education level, tenure status, or academic rank in the findings correlating

disempowerment and job satisfaction. These findings differ from other research. The authors' research supported the theory that those faculty who had access to resources, felt they had flexibility and sense of relevance in their work environment and were found to have higher job satisfaction. Nurse educators and program chairs should share in responsibilities for program success, including identifying and developing teaching strategies.

Burnout

Multiple factors can influence feelings of empowerment. One such concept that can affect an educator's feelings of empowerment is burnout. Leiter and Maslach (2009) defined burnout as a condition that developed from one's working environment.

Conditions such as workload, lack of control in work, incongruence between personal goals and organizational goals, inadequate recognition or rewards for work done, and poor working relationships could lead to burnout. The authors found employees that experienced these conditions often demonstrated cynicism and, ultimately, poor mental and physical health.

Literature has shown that burnout has a negative consequence in relationship to empowerment (Baker et al., 2011). Leiter and Maslach (2009) believed burnout was characterized by overwhelming exhaustion, feelings of cynicism, and detachment from the job, which led to lack of motivation and a feeling of ineffectiveness in job performance. Leiter and Maslach (2009) surveyed 667 Canadian nurses in an attempt to establish a relationship between burnout and turnover. The Maslach Burnout Inventory, Areas of Work Life Scale, and the Turnover Intentions Scale were utilized to collect the data. The results of the study supported previous research which showed a relationship

between burnout, exhaustion and cynicism, which directly correlated to inefficacy. One particular construct, workload, was linked to exhaustion alone, while burnout was predictive of turnover (Leiter & Maslach, 2009). The research results also supported the primary concern for burnout was the extent nurse educators felt they were involved in their work. Empowered nurse educators were actively engaged in their job, participated in program objectives and contributed to successful student outcomes. Educators who did not feel burned out were engaged in job responsibilities, felt they were effective in their job, and experienced a high level of energy and motivation.

Forister and Blessing (2007) supported Maslach's research in identifying key concepts in burnout as decreased productivity, faculty turnover, and poor instructional quality. Maslach (1993) believed work overload, lack of control, lack of reward, lack of community, lack of fairness, and conflict of values were high predictors to feelings of burnout. Maslach (1993) believed once an employee began to feel that emotional exhaustion, they were unable to feel the motivation or desire to give to others, including an organization. They began to cut back on their involvement both personally and professionally and, thus, personal accomplishments and drive were reduced.

When burnout was not recognized and continued, an employee's intent to leave began to rise (Maslach, 2003). The loss of nursing faculty is concerning as faculty are difficult to replace and it is time intensive to mentor new faculty. Nurturing and empowering current faculty to maintain retention could be the best defense. Maslach (1993) believed burnout was a syndrome of emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment. The syndrome of burnout has been linked in literature to decreased productivity, faculty turnover, and poor instructional quality (Forister &

Blessing, 2007). Forister and Blessing (2007) recruited 387 participants for a quantitative study in determining whether younger faculty experienced higher burnout than the more experienced faculty members. Fifty percent of the participants surveyed utilizing the Maslach Burnout Inventory were found to have high or moderate levels of emotional exhaustion. Most interesting in this data was the fact that older faculty had less emotional exhaustion. One can hypothesize that the older faculty learned to adjust to their workload and organizational culture or know how to balance work responsibilities to minimize the feelings of burnout.

Those faculty members who do perceive feelings of burnout often stated they were not the only faculty in the institution with those feelings, leading one to think burnout may be contagious. Gonzalez-Morales, Peiro, Rodriguez, and Bliese (2012) considered burnout a psychological syndrome which derived from an educator's exposure to constant job stress and role strain. In the author's research of 659 educators from primary and secondary education, the perceived feelings of burnout from co-workers was measured using the Maslach Burnout Inventory and the Occupational Stress Indicator.

Data analysis from the research was inconsistent between the 111 schools, citing 25% of the respondents did not share feelings of burnout with co-workers. However, the majority of schools did demonstrate some correlation of burnout amongst faculty, which supported the theory that perceived feelings of lack of support from administration was related to one's environment (Gonzalez-Morales et al., 2012).

Educators often felt their resources were depleted and exhibited negative, callous or excessively detached attitudes to job responsibilities (Gonzalez-Morales et al., 2012). The authors found employees experiencing burnout felt overextended and believed their

physical and emotional resources were drained. Their research showed burnout results from work place demands, exhaustion, and lack of resources (Gonzalez-Morales et al., 2012). Generally speaking, burnout has often been a by-product of the educator's environment, compounded by the educator's lack of motivation to participate, leading to an educator's lack of creativity and interest in job performance and, eventually, burnout.

Healthy work environments have led to nurses with higher job satisfaction and retention (Breau & Rheaume, 2014). Breau and Rheaume (2014) conducted a cross sectional design to evaluate whether a nurse's work environment led to burnout and intent to leave. Breau and Rheaume (2014) researched over 33,000 nurses in a variety of settings using the Practice Environment Scale of the Nursing Work Index, the Conditions of Work Effectiveness Ouestionnaire, the Minnesota Satisfaction Ouestionnaire, and the Perceived Quality of Care on Unit scale. The research found one in five nurses were highly dissatisfied with their jobs, citing limited opportunities for advancement, wages, and educational opportunities as the main reasons for dissatisfaction. The authors found unhealthy work environments consisted of burnout, job dissatisfaction, and the intent to leave. Breau and Rheaume's (2014) research showed a significant relationship between empowerment and job satisfaction, and surprisingly, 69% were not intending to leave their employer. Basic concepts such as providing support, resources and information for opportunities supported the nurses feelings of empowerment and, ultimately, on their perception of a positive work environment. When nurses perceived a collaborative working relationship with co-workers, their feelings of empowerment were strengthened.

The terms *burnout* and *disempowerment* have clearly related to faculty job satisfaction and have often been used simultaneously in a literature review; however,

understanding the relationship is vital to improving the work environment. Leiter and Maslach (2009) examined the relationship between burnout and empowerment. They believed burnout occurred from the prolonged feelings of disempowerment. The longer an employee felt unproductive, ineffective, and unaccomplished, the more likely they were to experience burnout. Leiter and Maslach's (2009) research demonstrated a significant correlation between burnout and inefficiencies in the work environment. Employees who experienced burnout symptoms were found to invest less energy in work related responsibilities. Forister and Blessing (2007) research stated previously also found a correlation between burnout and age. Faculty members who were older were more likely to have job satisfaction and less emotional exhaustion.

Job strain has been linked to many physical and emotional symptoms. Laschinger et al. (2001) cited that the following symptoms were displayed when burnout occurred: a reduction in personal and work accomplishments, increased sick time and tardiness, workplace conflicts, headaches, insomnia, disengagement from work obligations, and negative impacts on expected student outcomes. Laschinger's et al. (2001) non-experimental study of Canadian nurses showed those who perceived a high degree of psychological job demands also perceived a very low degree of job control. Job control, as defined by the authors, was the ability to which the employee felt freedom and the ability to learn new things (creativity), development of new tasks or processes to improve the work environment, and the authority to make decisions about their own work or influence their work environment. When job control was lost, growth was halted and productivity of the employee was minimal due to their feelings of disempowerment.

The study of burnout has been important in many ways in understanding the performance and health of employees who were exposed to unhealthy work environments. Shirom's (2005) research supported the theory that burnout's stability over time held constant. Employees felt the effects of burnout up to eight years and those feelings often did not change over an extended period of time. This chronic nature of burnout can lead to continued physical and emotional exhaustion. After four studies on burnout, overwhelmingly Shirom (2005) supported the low physical and emotional energy as the core concept of burnout. These findings could also be the reason many researchers believed burnout could be transferred from one individual to another and should be a concern for employers. The need to create positive healthy work environments has assisted in preventing a burnout epidemic within an organization.

Tedium has been directly linked to burnout as well. Berg, Hansson, and Hallberg (1994) conducted a descriptive study to examine the climate of creativity and innovation in relationship to tedium and burnout in a ward with severely demented patients. Data was collected using the Creative Climate Questionnaire, the Burnout Measure, and the Maslach Burnout Inventory. Results of the study indicated there was very low creativity on the unit; conversely there was very high tedium and burnout. The researchers followed the participants for one year and collected data to show an increase in creativity, but this was attributed to the direct effect of the researcher's presence. Therefore, one could deduce that support and feelings of empowerment, which were encouraged by the presence of the researcher, could have led to an increase in creativity amongst the participants. Berg et al. (1994) explained the opposite impact of burnout was the positive outcome of creativity.

Chapter 2 Summary

Critical thinking concepts and discussion in the field of nursing education first appeared in articles in the 1980's. Since that time, nurse educators have researched, analyzed, and implemented strategies to promote critical thinking through the use of creativity. The interest and necessity to continue to explore this concept will not be waning anytime soon (Zygmont & Schaefer, 2006). The National League of Nursing (NLN) and the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) have also realized the importance of critical thinking by mandating the concept be incorporated into a nursing curriculum to achieve accreditation (Institute of Medicine, 2011). Critical thinking has become an obsession that drives nurse educators to implement creative strategies that lead to successful outcomes (Billings, 2003). Therefore, research in the connection of creativity to critical thinking has become a great interest of researchers and variables, such as burnout and disempowerment, demonstrate the negative impact an unhealthy work environment can have on faculty.

CHAPTER 3. METHODOLOGY

Introduction

The purpose of the research study was to seek a relationship between an individual's perceptions of disempowerment and burnout to the practice of creativity in educational settings. When faculty engage in scholarly activities, they are able to increase creativity through learning activities found in the literature (Ellis, 2013). These learning activities also support critical thinking in nursing students (Zygmont & Schaefer, 2006). Most educators realize the importance of teaching critical thinking skills (Chabeli, 2007). However, nurse educators are increasingly challenged with high workloads (Ellis, 2013; Nardi & Gyurko, 2013; Zibrowski, Weston, & Goldszmidt, 2008), disempowerment related to the culture in the organization, job satisfaction, and high levels of burnout (Baker, Fitzpatrick, & Griffin, 2011). These constructs decrease the nurse educator's ability to engage in scholarly and other activities that support creative thinking and creative educational activities (Berg, Hansson, & Hallberg, 1994; Roberts & Glod, 2013).

Research Design

This quantitative, correlational research attempted to establish relationships between several variables. A correlational study was used to explore the relationships, if any, between the feelings of perceived burnout and disempowerment to creativity in the associate degree nursing faculty. This correlational study sought to develop a relationship between the two independent variables, of burnout and disempowerment and the dependent variable of creativity. A correlational design allowed the researcher to test

several hypothesis in expected relationships between the variables identified (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010).

The main purpose of the study was to seek a statistically significant relationship between creativity of associate degree nursing faculty and their perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment in their work environment. Based on the literature search, a relationship would be expected after data analysis. Identifying a relationship can assist faculty in seeking out healthy work environments that will support scholarly activities and improve creativity and critical thinking in students.

Target Population, Sampling Method, and Related Procedures

Quantitative research utilizes a sample size from a larger population in order to hypothesize, draw conclusions, and apply theories to the larger population (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). Selection of a population may be chosen based on application to the research and accessibility of a sample size. For the purpose of this research study, an organization comprised of only associate degree nursing faculty defined an appropriate sampling to generalize results upon completion of the research.

Target Population

The target population for this study was full time associate degree nursing faculty in the United States, currently estimated to be over 15,000 (American Association of Colleges of Nursing, 2012). This population was selected due to the intense stressors of teaching in the fast-paced associate degree nursing programs. Associate degree nursing programs typically run two or three years. This means faculty teach a great deal of content in a short amount of time and may feel pressured to keep the student moving in the program, leaving faculty with a heavy workload and little time to seek out scholarly

activities. The sampling frame was associate degree nursing faculty within the National Organization of Associate Degree Nursing (NOADN) database, whose current membership exceeds 1,100.

Demographically, the inclusion criterion for this study was that subjects needed to be over the age of 18, able to read and understand the questionnaires, and members of the NOADN. Inclusion criteria also included a snowball sampling from those members whom were encouraged to forward the survey link to colleagues interested in participating. Voluntary and anonymous participation was maintained while ensuring ethical considerations for protection of the participants, through consent forms that deidentified participants and any of their personal identifying factors, and an anonymous link from the informed consent to Qualtrics. Qualtrics is an on-line survey software that allows researchers the ability to create survey's, collect data, and analyze data at a basic level

Sampling Method

Sampling of the population was done through purposive sampling as well as snowball sampling from the members of NOADN. This type of sampling allowed the researcher a precise method of choosing a smaller subpopulation of the larger population (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). For this study, only associate degree nursing faculty were studied. The need for focusing on a specific sample size allowed a precise focus on that level of nursing educators in comparison to educators in a baccalaureate program, who may or may not have time built into their contract to engage in scholarly activities.

Purposive sampling of associate degree nursing faculty was useful in the ease of obtaining membership to NOADN and for the proposed hypothesis that faculty in these programs experienced the most amount of burnout and disempowerment. Research by Shirom (2005) and Laschinger et al. (2001) suggest workload, faculty shortages, lack of support or resources for research, and leadership in associate degree nursing programs may differ from baccalaureate nursing programs. Some researchers believe purposive sampling may lead to bias and the lack of generalizability to the entire population, due to the non-randomness of selection by the researcher, but such sampling allows the researcher to collect basic data and trends in a given sample, which can then be generalized to the population (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2006). The sample size is a good representation of associate degree nursing faculty from programs that are two or three years in length, due to the membership list having over 1,100 members. The absence of faculty from baccalaureate programs was taken into consideration for this study, but deemed a potential topic for future research, as those educators typically have research and scholarly activities built into their contracts on an annual basis.

Sample Size

For the purpose of this research study, the sample size was estimated using the Polaris sample size calculator (http://www.polarismr.com/polaris-help-center/stat-calc-sample-size). Based on a confidence level of 95%, +/- 5% margin of error and 50% variability, the optimal sample size for this study was estimated to be approximately 375 participants. The National Organization of Associate Degree Nurses membership exceeds 1,100 and therefore, e-mails were sent to all members in an attempt to reach or exceed the recommended sample size. A follow-up reminder e-mail was sent 10 days

after the initial e-mail asking for volunteers for the study. The survey remained open for 21 days and received 225 responses. Eight participants either did not finish the survey or elected to exit the survey due to criteria. Therefore, 217 participants were included in the data analysis, for a response rate of 20%.

Recruitment

Recruitment of the sample began with permission from the NOADN to distribute recruitment material through their database to all associate degree nursing faculty. Once adequate permission was obtained from the director of NOADN, the necessary electronic material was sent to the NOADN director for distribution through an e-mail. All correspondence was sent with complete directions, contact information, informed consent, purpose of study, and links to data collection instruments.

Qualtrics, an on-line software company was chosen for data collection. Qualtrics is a professionally run internet based company that allows research development and data collection for up to 250 respondents free of charge. For an additional fee, the researcher can continue to collect data after the first 250 participants. Due to the time frame, this study did not exceed that number; therefore, no costs were incurred. Qualtrics allowed the researcher to create order and conduct a trial run of the survey with a field test group of peers to ensure research questions were clear and ambiguity was minimal.

Instrumentation

Instrumentation utilized in quantitative research is often a standardized tool that has been used numerous times for data collection. The instruments chosen for this research were selected based on the research question. It was imperative the instruments

collected demographic data, as well as perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment in the workplace.

Demographics

A demographic data sheet created by the researcher collected data on age, gender, educational level taught in nursing program, years at institution, workload, level of education of participant, and title of participant. The demographic data was used to describe the sample and compare the sample with the larger population of nurse educators. Data analysis on demographic data and the correlation to creativity, burnout, and disempowerment will be completed in chapter 4.

Creative Personality Scale

Harrison G. Gough (1979) created the Creative Personality Scale as an extension of the Adjective Checklist. The scale was originally used to describe views of one's self. It soon became a reliable and valid tool used to measure creativity (Gough, 1979). Early attempts to support the reliability of the Creative Personality Scale began with educators identifying students who showed creative tendencies. Those students IQ, major and personality were measured over time and compared to the Adjective Checklist (Gough, 1979). Those identified students were also judged by experts in the field of creativity and originality was introduced as a concept associated with creativity (Gough, 1979). Gough's (1979) Creative Personality Scale consists of 30 adjectives in which the participant chooses any adjectives that describe themselves.

In a study by Gough (1979), more than 1,600 males and females from various professions and majors were surveyed to demonstrate reliability and validity of the Creative Personality Scale. The Cronbach Alpha reliability coefficients ranged from .73

in the male participants to .81 in the female participants. Each subset was further separated out by adjective and compared to Domino, Schaefer, and Welsh's scales, which were previously found to be reliable and valid (Gough, 1979). On the individual adjectives represented in the Creative Personality Scale, all were found to be statistically significant at p < .01. Gough (1979) concluded that the Creative Personality Scale was found to be reliable and valid and could be implemented to measure creativity in multiple settings and professions.

Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire II

The CWEQ-II is derived from Kantor's original work on structural empowerment (Laschinger et al., 2001). Kantor defined structural empowerment "as the extent to which employees feel they have access to these structures in their work settings" (Laschinger, Wong, & Grau, 2013, 1). Laschinger, Wong, and Grau (2013) believed if an educator had the opportunity and structure to advance in an organization, they were more likely to develop their knowledge and skills. Through the conceptual framework for the CWEQ-II, Laschinger et al. (2013) believed structure in the work place came from access to information, access to resources that would assist the organization in achieving their goals, and access to support. The questionnaire measures six concepts of empowerment: opportunity, information, support, resources, formal power, and informal power. The questionnaire also includes two items on global empowerment that are used for construct validity purposes.

The CWEQ-II consists of 19 items, which are summed and averaged to provide the cumulative empowerment score. Score range is between 4 and 20. Higher scores represent stronger perceptions of working in an empowered work environment. Scores

ranging from 4 to 9 are described as low levels of empowerment, 10 to 14 as moderate levels of empowerment, and 16 to 20 as high levels of empowerment. Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient for the CWEQ-II is calculated at .89 (Laschinger et al, 2001). Therefore, demonstrating the reliability of the CWEQ-II for use in measuring empowerment within an organization.

Copenhagen Burnout Inventory

For the purposes of this study, Kristensen, Borritz, Villadsen, and Christensen (2005) define burnout as "fatigue and exhaustion". The authors go on to state that this occurs from long term "work situations that are emotionally demanding" (196).

Originally created from the need to find an adequate measurement of burnout for the Project on Burnout, Motivation and Job Satisfaction in Denmark, the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory (CBI) was studied for five years on participants who worked in the human services profession. Over 1,900 participants were followed from various professions. The CBI measures three aspects of burnout, personal, work related, and client related. Six questions focused on personal burnout, including physical feelings and emotional exhaustion. Seven questions on work burnout included questions on frustration and exhaustion due to the work environment. The student burnout section contained six questions on the impact students have on the faculty members' energy and level of frustration.

In a previous study conducted by the developer, the Cronbach's alpha for internal consistency was very high and ranged from .85-.87. There were considerable differences in professions, which was consistent from year to year in the study (Kristensen et al., 2005). The CBI also demonstrated high face value validity, with a low non-response rate.

Also of interest is the ability of the study to measure an individual's burnout rate over time. Kristensen et al. (2005) cited evidence to support the theory that burnout does not stabilize, but change over time based on various factors, such as organizational changes or restructuring.

Data Collection

Initial contact was made with the National Organization of Associate Degree Nursing Faculty (NOADN) chair to discuss the possibility of utilizing their membership for this research project. The organization's membership is cited at over 1,100 members, who are associate degree nursing faculty. The roles of the members encompass faculty, directors, and professors in both the classroom and clinical settings.

The Creative Personality Scale was preferred as the instrument to measure creativity due to the extensive list participants choose to describe themselves and the reliability of the instrument. The scale was public domain and obtained easily with direction and permission from the author. The Scale was not modified in any way and adjectives were kept in order of sequence listed.

The Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire (CWEQ) was preferred as the instrument to measure empowerment in the work place. There are two sections to the CWEQ. The CWEQ I pertains to nursing staff who work in a clinical setting. Therefore, the CWEQ II, which is directed at working with students, was utilized for this study. Permission was obtained from the author of the questionnaire, as well as the scoring guide.

The Copenhagen Burnout Inventory (CBI) was preferred for this research based on the extensive data that supported the reliability and validity in assessing burnout in

employees. Permission was sought and obtained from the National Research Centre for the Working Environment, Denmark. The CBI questions were maintained as presented in the original document with the exception of changing the word patients to students.

An introduction to the research study was developed as well as the informed consent. The participants were asked for voluntary participation and encouraged to forward the research link on to colleagues that may be ADN faculty, but not members of NOADN. This snowball sampling elicited some response from directors who wished to share the survey link with faculty, which was encouraged.

Using Qualtrics, an online survey software platform, a survey including demographic data, the Creative Personality Scale, CWEQ, and CBI was developed for distribution. Qualtrics allowed the researcher to organize and group each instruments questions together for easier analysis. The informed consent and welcome message were placed as the opening page for participants. If participants chose to proceed with the survey, their implied informed consent was obtained by their choosing to click on the link leading them to the survey.

Letters of permission, data collection instruments, newly created Qualtrics survey, and the research plan were submitted to the Institution Review Board at Capella University for study approval. Upon receiving approval, without exceptions, a new e-mail was sent to the NOADN chair for approval. Prior to distribution of the survey to NOADN members, the survey was sent to a focus group of peers, who were nursing educators. Their feedback on wording and grouping of questions was taken into consideration and the survey was revised based on their feedback.

After purchase of the NOADN membership, the chair distributed the welcome email. Upon receiving the e-mail, if participants agreed to participate in the study, they were directed to the Qualtrics survey site to complete the survey. On this secure site, the informed consent, Creative Personality Scale, CWEQ-II, Copenhagen Burnout Inventory, and the demographic data was collected in the newly created instrument which included all questions.

Qualtrics secure website collected and stored all data from participants. No personal identifying information was collected or accessible from the participants. The survey remained open and data collection continued for 21 days. After the initial 10 days, a reminder e-mail was sent to encourage additional participation. This resulted in approximately 50 additional participants.

Upon completion of the data collection period, the survey was closed and the data was downloaded from Qualtrics to the researcher's personal computer and SPSS for data clean-up and analysis. The data was also stored on a thumb drive located in a locked safe in the researcher's home, in addition to an off-site server, Dropbox. All storage sites are password protected and require a unique password.

In total, 216 responses were collected to be included in the data analysis. Once all the data was cleaned up and outliers were evaluated for validity, data analysis began by grouping variables and data into subsets to evaluate each instrument separately, as well as a composite score. The complete data analysis with summary is presented in Chapter 4.

Operationalization of Variables

It has been maintained that creativity and burnout are very difficult variables to define and measure. Defining, or operationalizing creativity and burnout allows the

researcher to theoretically control how variables will be measured (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). Therefore, the definition of variables utilized in this research study must be outlined and supported by a literature review.

Creativity

As previously stated, a definition of creativity has been difficult to operationalize, but for the purposes of this study is as follows: "a metacognitive process that: (1) generates novel and useful associations, attributes, elements, images, abstract relations, or sets of operations, and (2) better solves a problem, produces a plan, or results in a pattern, structure, or product not clearly present before" (Pesut, 1985, 5). Creativity was measured with the Creative Personality Scale. The Creative Personality Scale has been utilized in research with architects, graduate psychology students, engineers, Air Force officers, and medical students, to name a few (Gough, 1979).

Empowerment

Empowerment for this study is "the interpersonal process of providing the resources, tools and environment to development, build and increase the ability and effectiveness of others to set and reach goals for individual and social ends" (Hawks, 1992, 610). Therefore, disempowerment would be the lack of those resources and tools within the work environment. Empowerment was measured with the Conditions of Workplace Empowerment Survey II.

Burnout

Burnout is characterized by overwhelming exhaustion, feelings of cynicism, and detachment from the job, which leads to lack of motivation and a feeling of ineffectiveness in job performance (Leiter & Maslach, 2009). Burnout was measured

with the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory. The CBI has clearly differentiated patterns and correlations to fatigue, intention to quit, and psychological well-being (Kristensen et al., 2005).

Data Analysis Procedures

The Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS) version 22, was used to complete the data analysis on all data collected. Data was cleaned and grouped by variables. Subscales were created with groups of questions delineating each survey tool. The following steps were then completed.

Step 1: Demographics such as age, gender, and educational level taught in nursing program, years at institution, level of education of participant, and title of participant were explored and standard univariate descriptive measurements were reported, such as mean, standard deviation, median, group percentages, and ranges. Appropriate charts and tables were generated to display this summary data.

Step 2: Reported the summary results of the administered tests including mean, standard deviation, minimal and maximal of scales and subscale scores for the Creative Personality Scale, CWEQ-II, and CBI.

Step 3: Tested the data for normality and other assumptions of each bivariate and multivariate test to determine the most appropriate test to use. Tested each hypothesis using the appropriate test, including parametric or non-parametric testing, bivariate statistics and regression analysis for the final hypothesis.

Step 4: Conducted additional testing as needed to add clarity and help interpret the results found in previous testing.

A correlation coefficient was conducted to measure parametric and non-parametric versions. A high correlation coefficient (-1 or +1.0) represented a high degree of relationship, whereas a low coefficient (0) represented a low degree of relationship (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2006). Statistical significance was also reported to indicate the likelihood that the association between the variables did not happen by chance, but were indeed indicating a relationship, although it is assumed that correlation does not represent causation (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). Demonstration of a high degree of relationship signifies a relationship exists, but does not signify one variable causes the changes to the other variable.

Data security was maintained by Qualtrics, who utilizes online trust seals including Norton, Trustee, McAfee, and the Better Business Bureau. Data is kept private, safe and secure (http://www.qualtrics.com/login/). In completing data collection, the data was downloaded to the researcher's personal computer, a thumb drive now locked in a secure safe in the researcher's home, and Dropbox. All sources of data storage are secured with passwords and limited access to the thumb drive is ensured through personal possession.

Demographics

The Qualtrics survey included general demographic information about age, gender, years at institution, workload, level of education of participant, and title of participant. This demographic data was used to describe the sample and complete additional analysis between the demographic variables and the independent and dependent variables. Table 1 describes the measurement of demographic variables with SPSS coding.

Table 1. Demographic Variables and SPSS Coding

| Demographic Variable | Scale | Code |
|----------------------|---------|-------------------------|
| Age | Nominal | 1=20-30 years |
| | | 2=31-40 years |
| | | 3=41=50 years |
| | | 4=51 years or older |
| Gender | Nominal | 1=Male |
| | | 2=Female |
| Years at Institution | Nominal | 1=Less than 5 Years |
| | | 2=5-10 Years |
| | | 3=11-20 Years |
| | | 4=Greater than 20 years |
| Workload | Nominal | 1= Less than 20 hours |
| | | 2=20-25 hours |
| | | 3=26-30 hours |
| | | 4=31-35 hours |
| | | 5=36-40 hours |
| | | 6= 41 hours or more |
| Level of Education | Nominal | 1=Diploma |
| | | 2=Associates Degree |
| | | 3=Bachelor's Degree |
| | | 4=Master's Degree |
| | | 5=Doctoral Degree |
| Title of Participant | Nominal | 1= Instructor |
| | | 2=Professor |
| | | 3=Supervisor |
| | | 4=Director |

Limitations of the Research Design

A quantitative, correlational design served as the framework for this research.

Simply stated, correlational research allows the researcher to figure out which variables are connected. Correlational research includes variables that the researcher cannot control, such as a mediator variable. Mediator variables explain the relationship between

two other variables (Baron & Kenny, 1986). Creativity, burnout, and empowerment are variables in this study that cannot be controlled, which became the premise for exploring the relationships. A literature review led the researcher to surmise there may be a relationship between the variables due to multiple articles on the effects burnout and disempowerment have on faculty and work environments. Although data analysis can prove the relationship, a correlational study cannot prove that one variable causes the other variable to change. For example, data analysis can verify faculty who feel burned out lack creative personality traits, but it cannot prove that when faculty feel burned out their creativity decreases. Lack of creativity could be attributed to other variables, such as social influences, cognitive abilities, or multiple other extraneous variables.

The sampling technique utilized by this research was purposive sampling due to the availability of the NOADN membership. Gay, Mills, and Airasian (2006) stated purposive sampling is also known as accidental sampling, as it accepts participants from anyone who is available at the time. This non-probability sampling can be vulnerable due to biases in the population. In an effort to minimize the biases inherent in purposive sampling of the members of the NOADN database, a snowball sampling was also included to collect data on associate degree faculty who were not members of the NOADN

Internal Validity

Internal validity in non-experimental research should validate that changes to the dependent variable are related to the independent variables and not some other unrelated variable (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2006). Threats to internal validity can include anything that occurs during the research, but is independent of the research design, maturation of

individuals that occurs over time, lack of consistency in the instruments, statistical regression on tests that are given more than once, differences in the participants that are present before the study, and mortality, or a reduction in the number of participants over the length of the research (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2006).

In this research study, internal validity was maintained first by consistency in the instrumentation. All participants took the same survey and were encouraged to take it in one sitting. Throughout monitoring of the survey completion, it was noted less than 5 individuals did not complete their survey on the first attempt, but instead saved their spot and completed it at a later time. An additional two individuals did not complete their survey once started and were later deleted from the total number of participants due to lack of completion. Internal validity was also maintained by keeping the survey to less than 15 minutes in length, which required the participant to take the survey before boredom would be an obstacle. Lastly, internal validity would not be jeopardized in this research by the presence of more than one version of the survey for the participant to take. The survey was captured in one point in time, allowing the participant to complete it before outside variables could influence answers.

External Validity

External validity is the ability of the researcher to generalize the findings of the research to the larger population outside of the study (Gay, Mills, & Airasian, 2006). External validity is a very important part of research, without it, the purpose of research and its findings would be limited to the participants alone. Threats to external validity are numerous and important to ensure findings are generalizable. Threats that do need to be considered are reactive arrangements, when participants react differently due to being in

a study and treatment diffusion, when participants communicate and learn from each other in the study. These effects would minimally affect any outcomes, due to the survey being individualized and sharing information amongst participants would not aid them in any way, only prepare them for what the survey entailed.

Expected Findings

Murray (2009) postulated that the social context and organizational culture, which surrounded the educator had a great influence on the adoption of innovations. This influence can hinder or assist an educator in adoption of innovations. Educators without drive are less likely to conduct research, read scholarly journals, and trial new innovations (Arneson & Ekberg, 2006). The literature review clearly outlined the relationship between burnout and disempowerment to creativity in nurse educators. It was expected that this research would quantitatively support the literature findings, which can lead to further research in creating healthy work environments.

A work environment where employees feel disempowered and burned out is not a nurturing environment that motivates educators to seek out new innovations (Hawks, 1992). This type of environment will eventually create disengaged employees, staff turnover, and efficient educators. Nursing program chairs will benefit from this study in recognizing barriers to their staff creativity and ultimately student success in the nursing program.

Chapter 3 Summary

The quantitative, correlational design chosen for this research study of burnout, disempowerment, and creativity was focused on associate degree nursing faculty who

were members of the NOADN. The necessity for the study was outlined throughout the literature review in Chapter 2. Feelings of burnout and disempowerment in the work environment were examined and data analysis was collected in relationship to creativity. The results of that data analysis will be outlined in Chapter 4.

CHAPTER 4. DATA ANALYSIS AND RESULTS

Introduction

The purpose of this quantitative, correlational research was to determine if there was a relationship between an individual's perception of disempowerment and burnout and the individual's creativity in an educational setting. The research was conducted utilizing associate degree nursing faculty. Demographic information, including gender, age, and educational level taught in the nursing program, years at the institution, workload, level of education of the participant, and the title of the participant, was collected to describe the sample and investigate any relationships that may be identified. Data collection was completed utilizing the Creative Personality Adjective Checklist, the Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire II (CWEQ-II), the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory (CBI), and demographic questions developed by the researcher.

Description of the Sample

An e-mail invitation to participate in the study was distributed to over 1,100 members of the National Organization of Associate Degree Nurses (NOADN). The e-mail message asked members to forward the survey to colleagues, creating a snowball sampling. Two hundred twenty-five participants started the survey and 217 finished the survey with all questions answered. Eight respondents did not finish or left questions blank for unknown reasons, so their partially completed surveys were removed from the database prior to data analysis. Participants were asked to complete the demographic survey, as well as the other instruments, which were collectively combined into one survey.

Gender

In analyzing the sample, 210 (97%) participants were female and 7 (3%) were male participants (Table 1). This data leads one to believe faculty positions were predominantly filled by females in this sample. The Census Data from 2013 outlines female nurses outnumber male nurses 10 to 1, which only 10% of the total nurse population being male in gender. So the data from this research is consistent with previously published gender statistics for nurses. AACN cites only five percent of full time faculty positions are held by men, which has increased from three percent in 1980.

Age

Participants were asked to identify to which age group they belonged. Options were: 20-30 years; 31-40 years, 41-50 years, and 51 and over. Of the 217 respondents, two (1%) ranked themselves between 20-30, 14 (6%) between 31-40, 52 (24%) between 41-50, and 149 (69%) were 51 years of age or older.

Role in Institution

Participants were asked to choose a role which most closely identified their current position in the institution. Their choices included Instructor, Professor, Supervisor, and Director. Eighty (36%) of the participants were instructors, 89 (40%) were professors, 6 (3%) were supervisors, and 46 (21%) identified themselves as directors.

Level of Education

Participants were asked to identify their highest level of education completed.

Options were diploma, associate's degree, bachelor's degree, master's degree, and doctoral degree. No respondents held a diploma as their highest level of education, 9

(4%) were associate degree nurses, 4 (2%) held a bachelor's degree, 159 (72%) held a master's degree, and 49 (22%) held a doctoral degree.

Length at Institution

The last demographic question asked of the participants was to indicate the length of time they had been in their current position. Answers were arranged in groups of less than 5 years, 5-10 years, 11-20 years, and greater than 20 years. Seventy-four (33%) stated they were employed less than 5 years in their current institution, 62 (28%) had been there 5-10 years, 66 (30%) had been employed 11-20 years, 19 (9%) have been in their current position greater than 20 years.

Summary of the Results

The summary of results will report the analysis of the three instruments used to collect data on empowerment, burnout, and creativity. The Conditions of Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire measured perceived empowerment of faculty. The Copenhagen Burnout Inventory measured perceived burnout of faculty and the Adjective Checklist measured a faculty member's perceived creativity or lack of creativity.

Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire II (CWEQ-II)

The CWEQ-II consisted of 19 items, which are summed and averaged to provide the cumulative empowerment score. The CWEQ-II measured work place empowerment in six subsets: access to opportunity, information, support, resources, informal power and formal power. Participants are asked to rank each question on a Likert Scale ranging from 1-5, with 1 being none or no knowledge to 5 being a lot or knows a lot. Each subset was then summed and data analysis displayed mean scores, standard deviation, and frequency. Higher scores represent stronger perceptions of

working in an empowered work environment. Scores ranging from 4 to 9 were described as low levels of empowerment, 10 to 14 as moderate levels of empowerment, and 16 to 20 as high levels of empowerment. Low levels of perceived empowerment were found in access to opportunity (M = 3.79), access to information (M = 3.75), access to support (M = 3.23), access to resources (M = 2.63), informal power (M = 2.99), and formal power (M = 3.41). Descriptive statistics; mean, number of participants (N), and standard deviation, for each subset are outlined in Table 2. A total empowerment score, which ranged from 6-30, was created by the sum of all six elements. Cronbach's alpha reliability coefficient for the CWEQ-II was calculated at .859 in this research study, which supports a strong internal consistency for this tool. A summary for the results can be found in Table 3, which outlines the percentage of responses for each question. The subsets are grouped together by area of focus, access to opportunity, information, support, resources, informal power and formal power.

Table 2. Descriptive Statistics of Subsets in CWEQ-II

| Subset | M | N | SD |
|-----------------------|------|-----|------|
| Access to Opportunity | 3.79 | 216 | .81 |
| Access to Information | 3.75 | 216 | 1.05 |
| Access to Support | 3.23 | 213 | 1.03 |
| Access to Resources | 2.63 | 215 | .89 |
| Informal Power | 2.99 | 215 | .91 |
| Formal Power | 3.41 | 214 | .93 |

Table 3. CWEQ-II

| Subset | Question | 0 = None | 1 = Little | 2 = Some | 3 = More | 4 = A Lot | % Response Rate |
|-------------------------|---|-------------|---------------|-------------|-------------|--------------|-----------------------|
| Access to | Challenging | | 4.6 | 23.6 | 31.5 | 40.3 | 100 |
| Opportunity | Work Gain new skills and knowledge | 0.5 | 15.3 | 37.5 | 28.2 | 18.5 | 100 |
| | Tasks use skills and knowledge | 0.5 | 8.3 | 32.9 | 28.2 | 30.1 | 100 |
| Access to Information | Current state Value of top | 0.5 | 9.7 | 28.7 | 24.1 | 37 | 100 |
| mormation | management Goals of top | 2.3 | 17.6 | 25.9 | 21.3 | 32.9 | 100 |
| | management | 2.8 | 13.4 | 27.3 | 21.3 | 35.2 | 100 |
| Access to Support | Specific information on things done well | 3.2 | 20.4 | 35.6 | 22.7 | 17.6 | 99.5 |
| | Specific comments about things to improve Helpful hints or problem-solving advice | 5.1 | 21.8 | 35.6 | 19 | 18.1 | 99.5 |
| | | 8.3 | 19.9 | 34.3 | 21.3 | 15.7 | 99.5 |
| Access to | Time to do | 2.3 | 37.5 | 34.3 | 18.1 | 7.4 | 99.5 |
| Resources | paperwork Time to accomplish job | 2.3 | 31.9 | 40.3 | 18.1 | 6.9 | 99.5 |
| | requirements Acquiring temporary help when needed | 43.1 | 26.9 | 18.5 | 6.5 | 4.6 | 99.5 |
| Job Activities Scale | Rewards for innovation the job | 13.9 | 26.4 | 34.7 | 16.7 | 7.9 | 99.5 |

| Subsets | Question | 0 = None | 1 = Little | 2 = Some | 3 = More | 4 = A Lot | % Response Rate |
|--|---|---------------------------|-----------------|----------------|--------------|--------------------------|-----------------------|
| | Amount of flexibility in job | 5.6 | 13.0 | 34.7 | 29.6 | 17.1 | 100 |
| | Amount of visibility of work-related activities | 8.8 | 31.5 | 37 | 15.7 | 6.9 | 100 |
| Organizational Relationships Scale | Collaborating on student issues | 0.5 | 16.2 | 32.4 | 26.4 | 24.1 | 99.5 |
| Scale | Being sought out by peers for help with problems | 3.2 | 12.5 | 25.9 | 31.9 | 26.4 | 100 |
| | Being sought out by managers for help with problems | 8.3 | 25.0 | 26.4 | 21.3 | 19.0 | 100 |
| | Seeking out ideas from other professionals | 5.1 | 23.6 | 32.9 | 22.7 | 15.3 | 99.5 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Subset | S | = Strongly Disagree | 2 = Disagree | 3 = Neutral | 4 = Agree | 5 = Strongly Agree | % Response Rate |
| Work Environment | | 5.1 | 24.5 | 13.9 | 38.0 | 15.3 | 96.8 |
| Empowering Work | I consider my work place to be an | 13.0 | 21.3 | 8.8 | 30.1 | 18.1 | 91.2 |

empowering environment

Copenhagen Burnout Inventory (CBI)

The CBI contained seven questions on work burnout, six questions on student burnout, and six questions on personal burnout. All questions had five response categories, with each response generating a score of 0-100 (0-25-50-75-100). Each subset asked the participant to rank the questions by using always, often, sometimes, seldom, and never. Participants who chose "always" received a score of 1, which equaled a score of 0, those who chose "often" received a score of 2, equaling a score of 25, those who chose "sometimes" received a score of 3, equaling a score of 50, those who chose "seldom" received a score of 4, equaling a score of 75, and those who chose "never" received a score of 5, which equaled a score of 100. Each subset of work burnout, student burnout, and personal burnout, was individually correlated to the Creative Personality Scale, as well as the summative results of the CBI to the Creative Personality Scale for hypothesis testing. Scores ranged from 0-700 in the work burnout subset, 0-600 in the student burnout subset, and 0-600 in the personal burnout subset questions.

Cronbach's alpha for all questions in the CBI in this research study was calculated at .891, which demonstrates a strong internal consistency. The subset questions in work burnout calculated a Cronbach's alpha of .920, the Cronbach's alpha in student burnout questions was .893, and for the personal burnout questions, the Cronbach's alpha was .913. Internal consistency between all questions remained strong.

In the CBI questions, 11 participants chose not to response, therefore 205 valid responses were used for data analysis. Table 4 represents the mean, number of participants (N), and standard deviation for each subset. Tables 5, 6, and 7 represent each

subset, work burnout, student burnout, and personal burnout results independently. Each question is represented with the % of responses for each score.

Table 4. Descriptive Statistics for CBI Subsets

| CBI Subsets | M | N | SD | |
|------------------|--------|-----|-------|--|
| Work Burnout | 47.39 | 211 | 21.03 | |
| Student Burnout | 28.89 | 214 | 20.08 | |
| Personal Burnout | 45.34 | 212 | 20.73 | |
| Total | 121.73 | 205 | 55.79 | |

Table 5. Work Burnout

| Questions | To a very high degree (score 0) | To a high degree (score 25) | Somewhat (Score 50) | To a low degree (Score 75) | To a very low degree (score 100) | Responses % |
|--|--|-----------------------------|---------------------|----------------------------------|--|-------------|
| Is your work emotionally exhausting? | 3.2 | 11.1 | 36.6 | 35.2 | 13.9 | 100 |
| Do you feel burnt out because of your work? | 16.7 | 22.7 | 36.1 | 16.7 | 6.9 | 99.1 |
| Does your work frustrate you? | 7.9 | 21.8 | 42.1 | 21.8 | 6.5 | 100 |

| | Always (score 0) | Often (score 25) | Sometimes (score 50) | Seldom (score 75) | Never/almost never (score 100) | Response rate% |
|---|------------------|------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------|
| Do you feel worn out at the end of the working day? | 2.8 | 9.7 | 32.9 | 39.8 | 14.4 | 99.5 |
| Are you exhausted in the morning at the thought of another day at work? | 16.2 | 29.6 | 30.1 | 18.5 | 4.6 | 99.1 |
| Do you feel that every working hour is tiring for you? | 23.6 | 37.5 | 25.0 | 10.2 | 3.7 | 100 |
| Do you have enough energy for family and friends during leisure time? | 11.1 | 37.0 | 36.1 | 13.0 | 2.3 | 99.5 |

Table 6 Student Burnout

| Table 6. Stude | ent Burnout | | | | | |
|---|---------------------------------------|----------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|------------------------|---|
| Question | To a very high degree (score 0) | To a high degree (score 25 | (score 50) | | e low | very Response degree Rate % re 100) |
| Do you find it hard to work with students? | 39.8 | 42.1 | 14.8 | 2.8 | 0.5 | 100 |
| Do you find it frustrating to work with students? | 31.9 | 40.3 | 21.3 | 4.6 | 1.9 | 100 |
| Does it drain your energy to work with students? | 27.3 | 38.0 | 24.5 | 8.8 | 1.4 | 100 |
| Do you feel that you give more than you get back when you work with students? | 13.4 | 23.1 | 38.0 | 16.2 | 8.8 | 99.5 |
| | , | Often (score 25) | Sometimes (score 50) | Seldom (score 75) | Never/almonever (score | 1 |
| Are you tired of working with students? | 47.2 | 28.2 | 19.4 | 3.7 | 1.4 | 100 |
| Do you sometimes wonder how long you will be able to continue working with students? | 35.6 | 27.3 | 20.8 | 14.8 | 0.9 | 99.5 |

Table 7. Personal Burnout

| Question | Always (score 0) | Often (score | Sometimes (score 50) | Seldom (score 75) | Never/almost never (score | Response Rate % |
|--|------------------|-----------------|----------------------|-------------------|------------------------------|--------------------|
| | , | 25) | | | 100) | |
| How often do you feel tired? | 3.2 | 10.6 | 42.1 | 37.5 | 6.5 | 100 |
| How often are you physically exhausted? | 6.0 | 19.0 | 41.7 | 29.2 | 4.2 | 100 |
| How often are you emotionally exhausted? | 5.6 | 18.5 | 38.0 | 30.6 | 6.5 | 99.1 |
| How often do you think: "I can't take it anymore"? | 37.0 | 26.4 | 22.7 | 12.5 | 1.4 | 100 |
| How often do you feel worn out? | 9.3 | 23.6 | 35.2 | 27.3 | 3.7 | 99.1 |
| How often do you feel weak and susceptible to illness? | 27.8 | 31.5 | 28.7 | 10.6 | 1.4 | 100 |

Creative Personality Scale

The Creative Personality Scale consisted of 30 adjectives in which the participant was asked to choose all adjectives that they would use to describe themselves. In scoring the creativity adjectives, one point was given to the participant if they chose an adjective

that was considered creative and one point was subtracted if an adjective that was considered non-creative was chosen. Theoretically, scores could range from -12-30. Cronbach's alpha for the creative personality scale was calculated at .676, which does not show a strong nor weak internal consistency. When calculated individually, the creative adjectives Cronbach's alpha was .706 and the non-creative adjectives Cronbach's was .340, which demonstrated the non-creative adjectives had a weak internal consistency leading the researcher to question the reliability of the non-creative adjectives to accurately represent the population's non-creativity. Table 8 shows the results of the creative adjective data collection.

| Table 8. Creative | | | CD | High Coord | Lavy Caara |
|--------------------|---------------|---------|------|------------|------------|
| Personality Traits | Response rate | Total M | SD | High Score | Low Score |
| (Creative) | % | | | | |
| Capable | 100 | 7.93 | 2.81 | 14.0 | 1.0 |
| Clever | | | | | |
| Confident | | | | | |
| Egotistical | | | | | |
| Humorous | | | | | |
| Individualistic | | | | | |
| Informal | | | | | |
| Insightful | | | | | |
| Intelligent | | | | | |
| Wide Interests | | | | | |
| Inventive | | | | | |
| Original | | | | | |
| Reflective | | | | | |
| Resourceful | | | | | |
| Self-confident | | | | | |
| Sexy | | | | | |
| Snobbish | | | | | |
| Unconventional | | | | | |

| (Non-Creative) | | | | | |
|------------------|-----|-------|------|-----|------|
| Artificial | 100 | -3.44 | 1.25 | .00 | -7.0 |
| Cautious | | | | | |
| Commonplace | | | | | |
| Conservative | | | | | |
| Conventional | | | | | |
| Dissatisfied | | | | | |
| Suspicious | | | | | |
| Honest | | | | | |
| Well-mannered | | | | | |
| Narrow interests | | | | | |
| Sincere | | | | | |
| Submissive | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

Missing Data

Missing data was noted randomly throughout the survey. If the respondents answered a minimum of 95% of the survey, their answers were included, and lack of data in random questions would not alter the data analysis or the outcomes of the research (Schlomer, Bauman, & Card, 2010). SPSS utilized a statistical model that permitted missing data without altering the data analysis in that an extra category was added for the missing variable. Missing data is a common occurrence on surveys, as participants may choose to skip a question due to various factors (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). Missing data due to randomness or purposeful skipping of questions was difficult to prove, but no discernable pattern was established.

Summary of the Results by Hypothesis

This section describes the testing of each hypothesis and the findings from the data analysis. Correlation analysis was utilized to determine the relationship amongst variables and the strength of variables. The following hypotheses were answered:

- H1o. There is no statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout in associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.
- H1a. There is a statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout in associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.
- H2o. There is no statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment of associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.
- H2a. There is a statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment of associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.
- H3o. There is no significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.
- H3a. There is a statistically significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis 1 attempted to form a relationship between the perceived feelings of burnout and the creativity of nursing faculty. The CBI and the Creative Personality Scale data was analyzed using a Pearson correlation test. Parametric testing was chosen for this hypothesis as it relied on an assumption that the shape of the distribution between the population and the descriptive statistics was normal in shape. The total creativity score and each subset of the CBI were ran independently. The results confirmed a statistically

significant relationship between creativity and the participants perceived feelings of burnout in their personal, work, and student environments (personal burnout p = .004; work burnout p = .003; student burnout p = .000). The results are outlined in Table 9. Therefore, the researcher has evidence to reject the null hypothesis that there is no statistically significant relationship between creativity and the perceived feelings of burnout.

Table 9. Correlation Between Creativity and Burnout

| | | Correla | tions | | | | | |
|------------------------|---------------------|------------|--------------|---------|---------|--|--|--|
| Total Student Personal | | | | | | | | |
| | | Creativity | Work Burnout | Burnout | Burnout | | | |
| Total | Pearson Correlation | 1 | 205** | 242** | 197** | | | |
| Creativity | Sig. (2-tailed) | | .003 | .000 | .004 | | | |
| Work Burnout | Pearson Correlation | 205** | 1 | .659** | .864** | | | |
| | Sig. (2-tailed) | .003 | | .000 | .000 | | | |
| Student | Pearson Correlation | 242** | .659** | 1 | .656** | | | |
| Burnout | Sig. (2-tailed) | .000 | .000 | | .000 | | | |
| Personal | Pearson Correlation | 197** | .864** | .656** | 1 | | | |
| Burnout | Sig. (2-tailed) | .004 | .000 | .000 | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |

Hypothesis 2

Hypothesis 2 attempted to determine if there was a relationship between creativity and the perceived feelings of disempowerment. The data from the Personality Scale and the CWEQ-II were analyzed using the Pearson correlation test as the chosen parametric test, assuming a normal distribution of the population in comparison to the descriptive

statistics. Utilizing a significance level of p < 0.05, the relationship between creativity and the total score in CWEQ-II was found to be not statistically significant (p = .109). A correlation test completed between creativity and each subset of the CWEQ-II showed the six subsets to be not statistically significant except the relationship between creativity and informal power (p = 0.30). The results are found in Table 10. Therefore, the researcher must fail to reject the null hypothesis that there is no relationship between creativity and disempowerment.

Table 10. Correlation Between Creativity and Disempowerment

| | Pearson Correlation | Total Creativity Significance (2 tailed) | N |
|----------------|------------------------|--|-----|
| Total CWEQ-II | .110 | .109 | 212 |
| Subsets | | | |
| Opportunity | .060 | .377 | 216 |
| Information | .094 | .171 | 216 |
| Support | .094 | .170 | 213 |
| Resources | .095 | .165 | 215 |
| Formal Power | .036 | .595 | 215 |
| Informal Power | .149 | .030 | 214 |

Hypothesis 3

Hypothesis 3 attempted to determine if there was a statistically significant effect of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity. The data from the CWEQ-II, CBI, and the Personality Scale were analyzed utilizing a multiple regression analysis. Where the probability chosen is p < 0.05, the results are statistically

significant (p = .005) that there was a relationship between burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty. However, there is no relationship between disempowerment and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty (p = .782). Table 11 represents the results from that data analysis.

Table 11. Multiple Regression Between CWEQ-II, CBI, and Personality Scale

| Coefficients ^a | | | | | | |
|---|---------------------------|--------------------------------|------------|------------------------------|--------|------|
| | | Unstandardized Coefficients | | Standardized Coefficients | | |
| Model | | В | Std. Error | Beta | t | Sig. |
| 1 | (Constant) | 5.908 | 1.371 | | 4.310 | .000 |
| | Total Empower- ment | .022 | .079 | .021 | .277 | .782 |
| | Total Burnout | 012 | .004 | 218 | -2.864 | .005 |
| a. Dependent Variable: Total Creativity | | | | | | |

Chapter 4 Summary

Data analysis for hypothesis 1 revealed statistically significant results between the perceived feelings of burnout in faculty's personal, work, and student environments and the faculty's creativity adjective checklist. Interestingly, a Pearson correlation ran with data from the total CBI and demographic data showed there was no significant relationship between burnout and age (p = .767), higher levels of education (p = .813), or

amount of time in the job (p = .163). There was a significantly statistical relationship between burnout and the average amount of time spent with students (p = .055) and a marginally significant result between burnout and gender (p = .087).

Table 12. Summary of Hypothesis 1 Results

| Hypothesis/Null Hypothesis | Analysis |
|---|---|
| H1a. There is a statistically significant | The researcher found evidence to reject the |
| relationship between perceived feelings of | null hypothesis, as data analysis showed a |
| burnout in associate degree nursing faculty | statistically significant relationship |
| and creativity. | between burnout and creativity in associate |
| H1o. There is no statistically significant | degree nursing faculty. Utilizing a p < |
| relationship between perceived feelings of | 0.05, results of the Pearson correlation |
| burnout in associate degree nursing faculty | were: personal burnout $p = .004$; work |
| and creativity. | burnout $p = .003$; student burnout $p = .000$. |

Data analysis for hypothesis 2 revealed no statistically significant results from faculty's perceived feelings of empowerment and faculty's creativity adjective checklist. A Pearson correlation test was completed on the total CWEQ-II and demographic data, which revealed no statistically significant relations between empowerment and age (p = .232), empowerment and higher levels of education (p = .551), empowerment and time in job (p = .619), and empowerment and gender (p = .479). However, a statistically

significant relationship exists between empowerment and the average length of time the faculty spend with students (p = .030).

Table 13. Summary of Hypothesis 2 Results

| Hypothesis/Null Hypothesis | Analysis |
|--|--|
| H2a. There is a statistically significant | The researcher found evidence that failed |
| relationship between feelings of | to reject the null hypothesis. No |
| disempowerment of associate degree | statistically significant relationship was |
| nursing faculty and creativity. | established between disempowerment and |
| H2o. There is no statistically significant | creativity in associate degree nursing |
| relationship between feelings of | faculty. Utilizing a $p < 0.05$, results of the |
| disempowerment of associate degree | Pearson correlation were $p = .109$. |
| nursing faculty and creativity. | |

Data analysis for hypothesis 3 revealed statistically significant results in the correlation between perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment and faculty's creativity adjective checklist. A Pearson correlation ran on creativity and the demographic data revealed a statistically significant relationship between creativity and the amount of time faculty have been in their job (p = .020). Other demographic data analysis showed no significant relationship; creativity and age (p = .841), creativity and highest level of education (p = .571), creativity and time spent with students (p = .860), and creativity and gender (p = .217).

Table 14. Summary of Hypothesis 3 Results

| Hypothesis/Null Hypothesis | Analysis |
|--|--|
| H3a. There is a statistically significant | The researcher found evidence to reject the |
| effect of the independent variables of | null hypothesis, as data analysis showed a |
| burnout and disempowerment on the | significant relationship between burnout |
| dependent variable of creativity in | and creativity in associate degree nursing |
| associate degree nursing faculty. | faculty. Utilizing a $p < 0.05$, results of the |
| H3o. There is no significant effect of the | Regression analysis were $p = .005$, |
| independent variables of burnout and | indicating a relationship between the |
| disempowerment on the dependent variable | independent variable of burnout on the |
| of creativity in associate degree nursing | dependent variable of creativity. The |
| faculty. | regression analysis showed no relationship |
| | between disempowerment and creativity, |
| | where $p = .782$. |

Chapter 5 will report the results obtained with the expected findings and the literature review.

CHAPTER 5. CONCLUSIONS AND DISCUSSION

Introduction

Critical thinking is an "umbrella term" (Alfaro-Lefevre, 2008). There are multiple components to thinking critically in and out of the clinical setting for a nurse. Critical thinking requires right brain and left brain functions, which formulate purposeful, results-driven thought processes (Alfaro-Lefevre, 2008). Without critical thinking, nurses may have disorganized, emotion-driven, task-oriented thought processes that can result in negative patient outcomes and disorganized processes. Critical thinking requires creativity to come up with new ideas to do what it is in the best interest of the patient. Alfaro-Lefevre (2008) identified creativity, as well as 22 other behaviors, that are necessary in demonstrating critical thinking characteristics. Nurse educators are the gate keepers in building the foundation for critical thinking in nursing students and should be required to continue their own learning in critical thinking skills.

Burnout and disempowerment add stressors to an educator's work environment. Alfaro-Lefevre (2008) stated stress is the first factor to drain an individual's brain power and negatively affect their concentration. Whereas positive reinforcement or a healthy, empowering work environment promotes critical thinking and creativity by allowing individuals to make their own decisions and work independently. Identification of burnout and disempowerment in the work environment is crucial for directors and deans to recognize to enable them to intervene in ways that limit distractions in faculty, allow time to work on scholarly activities, and reduce stressors.

The purpose of this quantitative, correlational study was to determine the relationship between the perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment and the effect they have on the creativity of associate degree nursing faculty. This study supported Rogers' diffusion of innovation theory. Rogers (2003) believed innovation took place in the social setting; therefore, the structure of the social setting influences the innovation of the individuals within that setting (Sahin, 2006). Social processes involve a great deal of interpersonal communication and support in order for the participants to feel welcome and safe in implementation of new ideas. Nurse educators must identify a healthy work environment in order to feel safe in researching and implementing new teaching strategies to improve critical thinking skills in their students.

This research utilized the Conditions for Workplace Effectiveness Questionnaire II and the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory to evaluate the work environment of the participants. Creativity was measured with the Creative Personality Scale. Data analysis was completed on the purposive sampling from members of NOADN. This chapter will summarize the results of the research, discuss the literature as it relates to the findings, identify the limitations of the research, and recommend further research ideas.

Summary of the Results

Data analysis was completed utilizing SPSS software. Descriptive statistics and Pearson correlation tests were completed on the data, and the following research questions were answered. Discussion of the results follows each hypothesis.

Research Question 1

Research question 1 sought to identify if there was a statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout in associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

H1o. There is no statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout in associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

H1a. There is a statistically significant relationship between perceived feelings of burnout in associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

Pearson correlation was completed between the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory and the Creative Personality Adjective Checklist. The Copenhagen Burnout Inventory consisted of three subsets: personal burnout, workplace burnout, and student burnout. Utilizing an alpha value of 0.05, the correlation between workplace burnout and creativity was statistically significant (p = .003). The correlation between student burnout and creativity was statistically significant (p = .000). The correlation between personal burnout and creativity was statistically significant (p = .000).

In application to the hypothesis, the researcher would reject the null hypothesis for all correlations and, therefore, accept the alternative hypothesis demonstrating there is evidence for a statistically significant relationship between burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty. Interestingly, when examining the subsets of burnout, all forms of burnout, including personal, work, and student, affected creativity, as they were all statistically significant, which leads one to wonder if workplace stressors carry over into personal life and vice versa. Analysis of demographic data also revealed a

statistically significant relationship between burnout and the length of time faculty spent with students.

A literature search did not reveal any research relating burnout to creativity or critical thinking in nursing faculty. Several articles linked job satisfaction to barriers, which have led to burnout, such as lack of support for scholarly activities, increased workload, time constraints, and institutional barriers (Bittner & O'Connor, 2012; Chinweuba, 2007; Ellis, 2013). Burnout, as defined in this research as a condition that develops from one's working environment, leads to lack of motivation, and feeling ineffective in one's job. Burnout is positively linked to job satisfaction and may lead to cyclically increasing levels of burnout when the conditions do not improve.

A healthy work environment supports faculty members from within to allow faculty the ability to seek out scholarship and pursue up-to-date literature for application in the classroom or clinical settings (Brady, 2010). Directors and deans must recognize unhealthy behaviors in faculty and seek to find solutions for job satisfaction, retention of staff, and excellence in nursing education. This will serve as recruitment for new faculty and nursing students. As the nursing shortage is present in 2015, healthy work environments are a necessity to maintain experienced faculty.

Maslach and Leiter (1997) believed the work place had become a cold, demanding environment, where it had become harder and harder for employees to attain job satisfaction or achieve the thrill they sought from a job well done. The work environment can certainly affect behaviors in the work setting, but it may also lead to personal stressors that are reflected onto interactions with students. Maslach and Leiter (1997) researched areas in which employees felt a mismatch between their work and their

personal values, creating perceived feelings of burnout. The authors noted work overload, lack of control, lack of reward, lack of community, lack of fairness, and value conflicts as factors which not only increased burnout in employees, but also created a work environment where burnout thrived and was often transferred to co-workers. In nursing education, faculty experience many of these factors due to the demand of the students and the nursing shortage. Data analysis in this research supported the theory that faculty who spend more time with students reported a larger amount of burnout, as compared to those who reported less time. Therefore, identifying burnout in one faculty may prevent additional faculty from becoming burned out and the inevitable spiraling effect of exhaustion, helplessness, and, eventually, job separation of valuable faculty members.

Maslach and Leiter (1997) identified high quality work by the amount of time and effort, creativity, and commitment employees put into their work. The burned out employee demonstrated a significant drop in quantity and quality of work, which ultimately became the bottom line of burn out (Maslach & Leiter, 1997). Clearly, the literature showed burnout was more than an individual's problem with coping. Burnout becomes an institutions problem when it affects productivity, student success, and job satisfaction. This research supported the significant relationship burnout has on faculty creativity.

Maslach and Leiter's (1997) research reinforced the notion that burnout was not just about a negative environment, but also the lack of positive feedback in the work environment. When faculty felt engaged in their work, they were motivated and encouraged by their productivity. A positive work environment continued to motivate

faculty, and creativity and innovation occurred from excitement of producing new solutions (Maslach & Leiter, 1997). The feelings and emotions staff experienced from the positive environment drove continued engagement and job satisfaction.

Creativity is a difficult concept to define. The literature search identified a limited number of studies which defined creativity, but even fewer studies which examined creativity and nursing. More importantly, when researching critical thinkers, creativity was an adjective that was mentioned in several articles (Fasnacht, 2003; Horng et al., 2005). Ferrari, Cachia, and Punie (2009) believed everyone held some form of creativity in themselves, but cognitive creativity stemmed from a cognitive or thinking process with a mental component that sought to create an innovative new concept. This process required an individual to have the knowledge, intellectual ability, personality, insight ability, and motivation to think in a new way (Ferrari et al., 2009). In this research study, faculty were asked to identify with specific adjectives through the Gough Adjective Checklist. Overwhelmingly, faculty chose adjectives that have often been cited as adjectives of creative people, such as self-confident, ambitious, passionate, and intelligent. Thus, faculty believed they were creative, or possessed the creative personality traits, but were not cognizant of the effect an unhealthy work environment may have had on their creativity.

Nursing faculty may not always be aware of which type of activities inspire creativity and critical thinking in their students. Creative teaching styles were commonly researched, and students who learned from creative faculty were more likely to become creative professionals. Creativity has occurred when a need or desire for a change arises in one's motivation; the result of this change produced a unique outcome (Maslach &

Leiter, 1997). Amabile (1998) wrote extensively about the effect internal motivation played on creativity, stating passion and an internal desire to do something was more of a motivator than external forces. Maslach and Leiter (1997) stated students knew when their teachers were burned out. The student saw less attention to detail in the faculty's work and a lack of personal support for the student. Attentive, engaged faculty have a direct impact on the institution, but also on the student's performance. Therefore, creativity and critical thinking work collaboratively to produce innovative results for patients or nursing students in the academic environment.

Ferrari et al. (2009) stated the creative process includes four phases: 1) preparation, 2) incubation, 3) illumination, and 4) verification. The first phase is when faculty identified a problem and sought to understand the problem or find solutions. The second phase began when faculty internalized the problem and found motivation to seek out a change in process. Theoretically, when faculty are feeling burned out, they may identify a problem, but lack the motivation or engagement to move into the second phase of creativity. Data analysis from this research study, showed a statistically significant relationship between the length of time faculty were in the job and creativity. It is possible that the longer faculty are in their position, the more burned out and disempowered they become. One could argue that with lack of feelings of empowerment, the faculty member would also stop in the second phase of creativity, breaking the cycle and never completing the creative process.

Florida (2002) studied creative environments and the cultural influence that stimulated creative staff. The author believed creative talents emerged in environments where technology, talent and tolerance were evenly balanced. This author's findings

supported the data in this research study, as faculty who perceived feelings of burnout, were less likely to feel creative. However, in hypothesis 2, an environment where faculty perceived feelings of disempowerment, faculty did not experience less creativity. This demonstrates a significant difference in environments of burnout versus disempowerment. Burnout has been linked to personal feelings or situations, whereas empowerment was linked to the resources and support in the work environment.

Research Ouestion 2

Research question 2 sought to identify if there was a statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment of associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

H2o. There is no statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment of associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

H2a. There is a statistically significant relationship between feelings of disempowerment of associate degree nursing faculty and creativity.

Pearson correlation was ran on the CWEQ-II and the Creative Personality Adjective Check List. The CWEQ-II consisted of six concepts in empowerment: opportunity, information, support, resources, formal power, and informal power. The cumulative total for CWEQ-II and the creative checklist were analyzed, and the results were not statistically significant (p = .109). When the concepts of empowerment were separated into individual categories, the result for each were as follows: opportunity and the checklist were not significant (p = .377), results for information and the checklist were not significant (p = .171), the results for support and the checklist were not significant (p = .170), the results for resources and the checklist were not significant (p = .170), the results for resources and the checklist were not significant (p = .170).

.165), the results for formal power and the checklist were not significant (p = .595), and the result for informal power and creativity were statistically significant (p = .030).

Research on the relationship between empowerment and creativity showed no statistically significant relationship between the two variables. The researcher failed to reject the null hypothesis and was unable to demonstrate a relationship between empowerment and creativity. The subset of informal power was defined as being derived from "social connections, and the development of communication and information channels with sponsors, peers, subordinates, and cross-functional groups" (Laschinger, Wong, and Grau, 2013, p. 2). This correlational analysis was statistically significant (p = 0.030) and showed a mild relationship to the work environment. In research question 1, the concept of burnout related to an unhealthy work environment, which was statistically significant to creativity. Therefore, it is logical to link informal power to creativity and understand the possible relationship that exists due to the social connections between faculty in the work environment.

Turnover in nursing education and even in healthcare is a growing concern cited by many studies, due to the looming nursing shortage (Fitzpatrick, Campo, Graham, & Lavandero, 2010). Numerous research studies have shown a link between organizational empowerment and staff nurse retention or job satisfaction, but no research has been found on empowerment and creativity. Laschinger et al. (2013) have reported several research studies linking burnout and disempowerment, citing the connection that when employees feel burned out, they are also likely to feel disempowered. The research findings in this study do not support the idea that empowerment and burnout are also connected to

creativity. Faculty can feel burned out and lack creativity, but faculty who feel disempowered do not necessarily lack creativity.

Breau and Rheaume (2014) found a basic structure of empowerment, where faculty felt valued, managers sought feedback, and faculty had the opportunity for advancement and access to resources, which allowed faculty to do their work and have a positive impact on the work environment. The author's research utilizing the CWEO-II, supported the relationship between empowerment and job satisfaction. Job satisfaction was further broke down into performance, leadership, and support from their manager. These results were found to be congruent to previous research supporting empowerment and job satisfaction, but measurement of creativity was not mentioned. Theoretically, the lack of control over one's work environment would likely lead to a lack of innovation and creativity in the classroom. The data analysis from this research study showed a statistically significant relationship between the time spent with students and the amount of perceived empowerment the faculty felt in their work environment, supporting the theory of lack of control leads to lack of creativity. Perkins and Zimmerman (1995) believed empowerment-oriented interventions provide the resources and foundation for employees to develop new knowledge and skills and allow professionals to collaborate in learning with colleagues. The authors stated empowerment allowed employees the ability to achieve goals, which ultimately led to organizational goals being met.

Thomas (2009) identified workers who were highly engaged by their commitment to work purpose and intrinsic values, such as job performance. The author felt that intrinsic rewards were a result of positive reinforcements in the work environment.

Therefore, if faculty do not feel motivated and energized through positive feedback,

directors and deans would notice lack of creativity and innovation in faculty. The data collected for this research study did not support those findings, but significance found in the informal power subcategory could be linked to the intrinsic motivation faculty feel from their peers. Further research would be needed to correlate the relationship between peer support and support received from directors or deans.

Research by Baker et al. (2011) reported a significant negative relationship between burnout and disempowerment. The authors utilized the CWEQ-II in their research of associate degree nursing faculty and the relationship between empowerment and job satisfaction and found associate degree nursing faculty felt the most empowered in opportunities, which included challenges, gaining skills, and using skills learned. The lowest score was found in resources, such as paperwork, support for their job, and help with difficult tasks. These results are similar to this research study, as formal power and opportunity were the highest levels of empowerment the surveyed participants felt.

Research Question 3

Research question 3 sought to identify if the regression of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment had a significant effect on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

- H3o. There is no significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.
- H3a. There is a statistically significant effect of the independent variables of burnout and disempowerment on the dependent variable of creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

A regression test of the Copenhagen Burnout Inventory and the Creative Adjective Checklist were analyzed, and the results were found to be statistically significant (p = .005) for a relationship between creativity and burnout. A regression test between CWEQ-II and the Creative Adjective Checklist found no relationship between disempowerment and creativity (p = .782). The linear relationship between the independent variable of burnout and the dependent variable of creativity summarizes a positive relationship developed. A regression test with a positive result demonstrated a strong correlation between burnout and creativity. The independent variable of burnout can promote a positive or negative change in creativity and in this instance, the data analysis shows a positive change, which means as perceived feelings of burnout increases, creativity decreases.

One article was found in a literature search that studied burnout, creativity, and tedium. Berg et al. (1994) research supported the effects burnout and tedium have on a nurse's creativity in a ward of dementia patients. The authors found through clinical supervision and an active support system, nurses in the study experienced less stress, burnout, and tedium in their job, which increased creativity, job satisfaction, and patient outcomes. Beyond this study, the concepts have been vaguely tied together in research, and no research was found linking burnout, disempowerment, and creativity. It is evident there is a large gap between the concepts of burnout, empowerment, and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Maslach and Leiter's (1997) research on burnout included one's lack of control in the work setting. When faculty were not able to work independently or seek out creative solutions for daily problems, their involvement in the institution becomes less and less over time. Without some control of their work, faculty did not find the balance between work and personal values (Maslach & Leiter, 1997). Empowered faculty perceived some control in the work environment and the necessary resources to allow autonomy in their daily work (Perkins & Zimmerman, 1995). Total control is often not possible in an organization, but if faculty are not able to take control of a challenging new part of their work, motivation is quickly drained. Therefore, a mismatch occurs leading to burnout and further feelings of lack of control.

Discussion of the Results in Relationship to Literature

The findings from this research study support the assumptions formed from many clinical observations by this researcher and colleagues. Research findings in the literature support the correlation between a healthy work environment and productive faculty with high job satisfaction. Conversely, unhealthy work environments lead to higher faculty turnover, job dissatisfaction, and may lead to burnout. Overall, the findings in this research study support the correlation between negative cultures where burnout and disempowerment exist with faculty productivity and lack of motivation to be creative and innovative. There still remains a large gap between the theory and practice in supporting faculty to limit negative behaviors in the work environment by colleagues, students, and directors. Burnout and disempowerment are just two variables that this study focused on to support faculty in scholarly activities.

The findings on burnout and creativity were assumed prior to this research study, and obtaining the statistically significant relationship confirmed the premise that the added stressors of burnout in the work environment negatively affected faculty's creativity and critical thinking. Surprisingly, the results in examining disempowerment

were not expected. The assumption that burnout and disempowerment worked in parallel and would affect faculty in much the same way was not supported by the data, which leads this researcher to believe that faculty may feel supported by directors and deans, yet be experiencing other factors that drive the feelings of burnout. The knowledge gained from these results should lead directors and deans to be cognizant of burnout symptoms and work towards a healthy work environment where faculty feel supported in and out of the classroom and clinical environments.

Limitations

Limitations in research studies often focus on methodology but can also include critique of the research study itself (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). This research study is limited by the population chosen of associate degree nursing faculty. Further research is needed to examine the cultural differences between associate degree nursing faculty and baccalaureate nursing faculty. The difference in institutions, a 2-year versus a 4-year program, may allow faculty the opportunity to participate in scholarly activities, which are built into their contract. An additional question in the survey regarding faculty workload and time allowed for scholarly activities may have shed light on how faculty are supported through continued education and research.

The limited number of responses, as represented by a 20% response rate, is an additional limitation of the research study. The lower the response rate, the greater the chances the population is not a good representation of the population. Unhappy employees tend to take aim at their employers and often reach out looking for support (Tripp & Gregoire, 2011). The low number of participants may be directly related to the low number of faculty feeling burned out or disempowered. People respond for various

reasons, but Internet surveys tend to have a lower response rate (Lodico, Spaulding, & Voegtle, 2010). A separate mailing with a link may have generated additional responses.

Implication of the Results for Practice

This study's findings are significant in the role faculty play in creating a learning environment for students to become creative, critical thinkers. The ability for directors and deans to take this research and strive to create a healthy work environment and minimize burnout are vital factors in a nursing student's success on NCLEX and in the nursing profession. Consideration should also be given to the significance of informal power and the relationship to creativity. This further supports the desire that faculty perceive the need to have support socially within the work environment. This researcher also believes the significant values in burnout demonstrate for various reasons; faculty are burned out and addressing the work environment should be a priority of nursing programs.

Critical thinking concepts and discussion in the field of nursing education first appeared in articles in the 1980's. Since that time, nurse educators have researched, analyzed, and implemented strategies to promote critical thinking through the use of creativity. The interest and necessity to continue to explore this concept will not be waning anytime soon (Zygmont & Schaefer, 2006). The National League of Nursing (NLN) and the American Association of Colleges of Nursing (AACN) have also realized the importance of critical thinking by mandating the concept be incorporated into a nursing curriculum to achieve accreditation (Institute of Medicine, 2011). Critical thinking has become an obsession that drives nurse educators to implement creative strategies that lead to successful outcomes (Billings, 2003).

Recommendations for Further Research

Based on the results of this research study, recommendations for further research are reflective of the direction healthcare and nursing programs should be aiming. Critical thinking as it relates to the nursing profession should be a priority. A common definition must be understood by the profession, which assures accuracy in measuring a nursing student's ability to think critically and to make certain nursing programs nationwide are meeting the demands of healthcare. However, this endeavor began over a century ago and will continue to be a challenge.

Next, construction of an objective tool that measures creativity in nursing faculty to ensure faculty are held to the higher standards expected of them by accrediting bodies and the nursing profession should be a priority of nursing programs nationwide. An objective, standardized tool will demonstrate the qualified nature of the nursing profession. If nurses are expecting to sit at the table with other professionals in healthcare, then the standards should be clearly outlined beginning with nursing faculty and upheld through all organizations. Further research should be conducted on the creation of a tool that supports the link between creativity and critical thinking in the nursing profession to ensure students receive education in both areas and are able to meet the demands of the nursing profession. This higher order of thinking and performing will ensure quality patient care from all nurses.

Research on the effects a social support system could have on nurse educator's burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing programs to eliminate the perceived feelings of burnout and disempowerment would be beneficial to the nursing profession. A healthy work environment will encourage creativity and support empowerment amongst

colleagues. Finally, research on the creativity of baccalaureate nursing faculty in comparison to associate degree nursing faculty would be instrumental in establishing a relationship, if any, between the creativity of associate degree faculty and baccalaureate nursing faculty and possible barriers that can limit creativity.

Conclusion

In conclusion, this quantitative, correlational research study supports the perceived link between burnout and creativity in associate degree nursing faculty.

Nursing education continues to evolve, but at a much slower rate than health care reform. In order for nursing students to hit the ground running, nursing programs must adequately prepare students for an environment of fast-paced changes that require critical thinking and creativity. Nurses are required to be competent and work independently, but if nursing faculty fail to build the foundation for critical thinking, nurses become frustrated, and patient outcomes may suffer.

The American Association of Colleges of Nursing (2012) supports the need for nursing faculty to engage in scholarly research for both classroom and clinical learning environments. Nursing faculty should not only promote lifelong learning, but they should engage in learning for their own personal development. If faculty continue to strive for this benchmark, healthcare will benefit from well-educated nurses who are able to meet the needs of their patients and improve patient outcomes.

Nurse educators must also recognize the correlation burnout has on their classroom and clinical work environments. It is a faculty members' responsibility to continue to be students, seek out learning opportunities, research, and engage in

professional committees to grow as an educator. Directors and deans should open up lines of communication to improve work conditions and minimize the effects burnout has on faculty.

REFERENCES

- Alfaro-Lefevre, R. (2008). *Critical thinking and clinical judgment: A practical approach to outcome-focused thinking* (4th Ed.). St. Louis, MO: Saunders.
- Amabile, T. M. (1998). How to kill creativity. *Harvard Business Review*, 76(5), 76-87.
- American Association of Colleges of Nursing. (2012). Position statement on nursing research. Retrieved from www.aacn.nche.edu
- American Psychological Association. (1990). Delphi Report. ERIC Doc NO.: ED 315 423.
- Arneson, H., & Ekberg, K. (2006). Measuring empowerment in working life: A review. *Work*, *26*, 37-46.
- Baker, S. L., Fitzpatrick, J. J., & Griffin, M. Q. (2011). Empowerment and job satisfaction in associate degree nurse educators. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 32(4), 234-239.
- Baron, R. M., & Kenny, D. A. (1986). The moderator-mediator variable distinction in social psychological research: Conceptual, strategic, and statistical considerations. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *51*, 1173-1182.
- Berg, A., Hansson, U. W., & Hallberg, I. R. (1994). Nurses creativity, tedium and burnout during 1 year of clinical supervision and implementation of individually planned nursing care: Comparisons between a ward for severely demented patients and a similar control ward. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 20. 742-749.
- Billings, D. M. (2003). What does it take to be a nurse educator? *Journal of Nursing Education*, 42(3), 99-100.
- Bittner, N. P., & O'Connor, M. (2012). Focus on retention: Identifying barriers to nurse faculty satisfaction. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, *33*(4). 251-254.
- Blondy, L. C. (2011). Measurement and comparison of nursing faculty member's critical thinking skills. *Western Journal of Nursing Research*, *33*(2), 180-195. DOI: 10.1177/0193945910381596
- Brady, M. (2010). Healthy nursing academic work environments. *Online Journal of Issues in Nursing*, 15(1). 5. DOI: 10.3912/OJIN.Vol15No01Man06
- Breau, M., & Rheaume, A. (2014). The relationship between empowerment and work environment on job satisfaction, intent to leave, and quality of care among ICU nurses. *Dynamics*, 25(3), 16-24.

- Brookfield, S. D. (1995). *Becoming a critically reflective teacher*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Brunt, B. A. (2005). Critical thinking in nursing: An integrated review. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, *36*(2), 60-67.
- Carlson-Catalano, J. (1998). The empowerment of nurses by nurse educators for effective nursing practice (Doctoral dissertation). Available from PROQUEST Dissertation and Thesis: Full Text.
- Chabeli, M. M. (2007). Facilitating critical thinking within the nursing process framework: A literature review. *Health Sa Gesondheid*, *12*(4), 69-89.
- Chinweuba, A. U. (2007). Relationship between job-stress and job satisfaction among nurse educators in Nigeria. *West African Journal of Nursing*, 18(2), 82-88.
- Crookes, K., Crookes, P. A., & Walsh, K. (2013). Meaningful and engaging teaching techniques for student nurses: A literature review. *Nurse Education in Practice*, *13*, 239-243. DOI 10.1016/j.nepr.2013.04.008
- Dikici, A. (2014). Relationships between thinking styles and behaviors fostering creativity: An exploratory study for the mediating role of certain demographic traits. *Educational Science Theory and Practice*, *14*(1), 179-201. DOI: 10.12738/estp.2014.1.1939
- Dingfelder, H. E., & Mandell, D. S. (2011). Bridging the research-to-practice gap in autism intervention: An application of diffusion of innovation theory. *Journal of Autism Development Disorders*, 41, 597-609. DOI: 10.1007/s10803-010-1081-0
- Duchscher, B. (1999). Catching the wave: Understanding the concept of critical thinking. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 29(3). 577-583.
- Ellis, P. A. (2013). A comparison of policies of nurse faculty workload in the United States. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, *34*(5). 303-309.
- Fasnacht, P. H. (2003). Creativity: A refinement of the concept for nursing practice. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 41(2). 95-20.
- Ferrari, A., Cachia, R., & Punie, Y. (2009). Innovation and creativity in education and training in the EU members states: Fostering creative learning and supporting innovative teaching. *European Commission's Joint Research Centre*.
- Fitzpatrick, J. J., Campo, T. M., Graham, G., & Lavandero, R. (2010). Certification,

- empowerment, and intent to leave current position and the profession among critical care nurses. *American Journal of Critical Care*, 19, 218–226.
- Florida, R. L. (2002). The rise of the creative class: And how it's transforming work, leisure, community and everyday life. New York: Basic Books.
- Forister, J. G., & Blessing, J. D. (2007). Professional burnout: A study of physician assistant educators. *The Journal of Physician Assistant Educators*, 18(4). 10-15.
- Forrester, V., & Hui, A. (2007). Creativity in the Hong Kong classroom: What is the contextual practice? *Thinking Skills and Creativity*, 2, 30-38. DOI: 10.1016/j.tsc.2006.10.003
- Gay, L., Mills, G., & Airasian, P. (2006). *Educational research: Competencies for analysis and application* (8th Ed.). New York: Prentice Hall.
- Giddens, J., & Gloeckner, G. W. (2005). The relationship of critical thinking to performance on the NCLEX-RN. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 44(2), 85-89.
- Gonzalez-Morales, M. G., Peiro, J. M., Rodriguez, I., & Bliese, P. D. (2012). Perceived collective burnout: A multilevel explanation of burnout. *Anxiety, Stress, & Coping*, 25(1), 43-61. DOI: 10.1080/10615806.2010.542808
- Gough, H.G. (1979). A creative personality scale for the adjective checklist. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 37. 1398-1405.
- Hass, R. W. (2014). Domain-specific exemplars affect implicit theories of creativity. *Psychology of Aesthetics, Creativity, and the Arts, 8*(1), 44-52. DOI: 10.1037/a0035368
- Hawks, J. (1992). Empowerment in nursing education: Concept analysis and application to philosophy, learning and instruction. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*, 17. 609-618.
- Hebenstreit, J. (2012). Nurse educator perceptions of structural empowerment and innovative behavior. *Nursing Education Research*, *33*(5) 297-301. DOI: 10.5480/1536-5026-33.5.297
- Hickman, J. S. (1993). A critical assessment of critical thinking in nurse education. *Holistic Nursing Practice*, *7*(3), 36-47.
- Horng, J., Hong, J., ChanLin, L., Chang, S., & Chu, H. (2005). Creative teachers and creative teaching strategies. *International Journal of Consumer Studies*, 29. 352-358.

- Institute of Medicine. (2011). *The future of nursing: Leading change, advancing health.* The National Academies Press, Washington.
- Johnson, B. H. (2009). Empowerment of nurse educators through organizational culture. *Nursing Education Perspectives, 10*(1), 8-13. DOI: 10.1043/1536-5026-030.001.0008
- Kanter, R. M. (1993). *Men and women of the corporation* (2nd Ed.). Basic Books, New York.
- Kataoka-Yahiro, M., & Saylor, C. (1994). A critical thinking model for nursing judgment. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 33(8). 351-356.
- Knowles, M. (1984). *Andragogy in action*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Kolb, D. A. (1994). Learning styles and disciplinary differences. *In teaching and learning in the college classroom*. Needham Heights, MA: Ginn Press.
- Kowalczyk, N., Hackworth, R., & Case-Smith, J. (2012). Perceptions of the use of critical thinking teaching methods. *Radiologic Technology*, 83(3). 226-236.
- Kristensen, T. S., Borritz, M., Villadsen, E., & Christensen, K. B. (2005). The Copenhagen burnout inventory: A new tool for the assessment of burnout. *Work & Stress*, 19(3). 192-207. DOI: 10.1080/02678370500297720
- Kuehn, M. B. (2011). Creating a healthy work environment for nursing faculty. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 19, 27-32. DOI: 10.1891/1078-4535.16.4.193
- Laschinger, H. K. S., Finegan, J., & Shamian, J. (2001). Promoting nurses' health: Effect of empowerment on job strain and work satisfaction. *Nursing Economics*, 19(2), 42-52.
- Laschinger, H. K. S., Finegan, J., Shamian, J., & Wilk, P. (2001). Impact of structural and psychological empowerment on job strain in nursing work settings: Expanding Kanter's model. *Journal of Nursing Administration*, 31(5), 260-272.
- Laschinger, H. K., Wong, C. A., & Grau, A. L. (2013). Authentic leadership, empowerment and burnout: A comparison in new graduates and experienced nurses. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 21, 541-552. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2834.2012.01375.x
- Leiter, M. P. & Maslach, C. (2009). Nurse turnover: The mediating role of burnout. *Journal of Nursing Management, 17,* 331-339. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2834.2009.01004.x

- Levine, M. (1997). On creativity in nursing. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 29(3). 216-219. DOI: 10.1111/j.1547-5069.1997.tb00956.x
- Lodico, M. G., Spaulding, D. T., & Voegtle, K. H. (2010). *Methods in educational research: From theory to practice* (2nd Ed.). San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Manojlovich, M. (2007). Power and empowerment in nursing: Looking backward to inform the future. *The Online Journal of Issues in Nursing, 12*(1). DOI: 10.3912/OJIN.Vol12No01Man01
- Maslach C. (1993) Burnout: a multidimensional perspective. *In professional burnout:* recent developments in theory and research (W.B. Schaufeli, C. Maslach & T. Marek eds). pp.19–32. Washington DC: Taylor & Francis.
- Maslach, C. (2003). Burnout: The cost of caring. Cambridge, MA: Malor Books.
- Maslach, C., & Leiter, M. P. (1997). *The truth about burnout*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Medlin, B. D. (2001). The factors that my influence a faculty member's decision to adopt electronic technologies in instruction. (Doctoral dissertation). *Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University*.
- Mundy, K., & Denham, S. A. (2008). Nurse educators-still challenged by critical thinking. *Teaching and learning in nursing*, *3*, 94-99. DOI: 10.1016/j.teln.2008.02.007
- Murray, C. E. (2009). Diffusion of innovation theory: A bridge for the research-practice gap in counseling. *Journal of Counseling and Development*, 87, 108-116.
- Nardi, D. A., & Gyurko, C. C. (2013). The global nursing faculty shortage: Status and solutions for change. *Journal of Nursing Scholarship*, 45(3). 317-326. DOI: 10.1111/jnu.12030
- National League of Nursing. (2011). NLN research priorities in nursing education. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 32(1), 10-13.
- Paul, R. (1993). *Critical thinking: How to prepare students for rapidly changing worlds*. (3rd Ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Prentice Hall.
- Paul, R., & Elder, L. (2006). *Critical thinking: Tools for taking charge of your learning and your life* (2nd Ed.). Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson.
- Perkins, D., & Zimmerman, M. (1995). Empowerment theory, research, and application. *American Journal of Community Psychology*, 23(5). 569.

- Pesut, D. J. (1985). Toward a new definition of creativity. Nurse Educator, 10(1). 5.
- Profetto-McGrath, J. (1994). A model for critical thinking within the context of curriculum as praxis. *The Journal of Nursing Education*, *33*(8). 341-344.
- Rane-Szostak, D., & Robertson, J. F. (1996). Issues in measuring critical thinking: meeting the challenge. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 35(1). 5-11.
- Riddell, T. (2007). Critical assumptions: Thinking critically about critical thinking. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 46(3). 121-126.
- Ritter, D. (2011). The relationship between healthy work environments and retention of nurses in a hospital setting. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 19, 27-32. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2834-2010.01183.x
- Roberts, S. J., & Glod, C. (2013). Faculty roles: Dilemmas for the future of nursing education. *Nursing Forum*, 48(2). 99-105.
- Rogers, E. M. (2003). *Diffusion of innovations* (5th Ed.). New York: Free Press.
- Romeo, E. M. (2010). Quantitative research on critical thinking and predicting nursing students' NCLEX-RN performance. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 49(7), 378-386. DOI: 10.3928/01484834-201000331-05
- Sahin, I. (2006). Detailed review of rogers' diffusion of innovations theory and educational technology-related studies based on rogers' theory. *The Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology*, *5*(2), 1303-1315.
- Schaffer, B. K., & Rubenfeld, M. G. (2000). A consensus statement on critical thinking in nursing. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 39(8). 352-359.
- Schaefer, K. M., & Zygmont, D. (2003). Analyzing the teaching style of nursing faculty: Does it promote a student-centered or teacher-centered learning environment. *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 24(5), 238-245.
- Schlomer, G. L., Bauman, S., & Card, N. A. (2010). Best practices for missing data management in counseling psychology. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *57*(1). 1-10. DOI:10.1037/a0018082
- Shader, K., Broome, M. E., Broome, C. D., West, M. E., & Nash, M. (2001). Factors influencing satisfaction and anticipated turnover for nurses in academic medical center. *The Journal of Nursing Administration*, 31(4). 210-216.

- Shell, R. (2001). Perceived barriers to teaching for critical thinking by BSN nursing faculty. *Nursing and Health Care Perspectives*, 22(6). 286-291. DOI: 10.1043/1094-2831(2001)022<0286:PBTTFC>2.0.CO;2
- Shirom, A. (2005). Reflections on the study of burnout. *Work & Stress*, 19(3), 263-270. DOI: 10.1080/02678370500376649
- Simpson, E., & Courtney, M. (2002). Critical thinking in nursing education: Literature review. *International Journal of Nursing Practice*, 8. 89-98.
- Smith, T., Capitulo, K. L., Griffin, M. T., & Fitzpatrick, J. J. (2012). Structural empowerment and anticipated turnover among behavioural health nurses. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 20. 679-684. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2834.2012.01384.x
- Spreitzer, G. M. (1995). Psychological empowerment in the workplace: Dimensions, measurement and validation. *Academy of Management Journal*, 38. 1442-1465.
- Sullivan, E. A. (2012). Critical thinking in clinical nurse education: Application of paul's model of critical thinking. *Nurse Education in Practice*, *12*, 322-327. DOI: 10.1016/j.nepr.2012.03.005
- Thomas, G. (2009). How to do your research project: A guide for students in education and applied social sciences. Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications.
- Tripp, T. M., & Gregoire, Y. (2011). When unhappy customers strike back on the internet. *Spring 2011 Research Feature*.
- Whalen, K. S. (2009). Work-related stressors experienced by part-time clinical affiliate nursing faculty in baccalaureate education. *International Journal of Nursing Education Scholarship*, 6(1), 1-18. Berkley Electronic Press.
- Zimbrowski, E. M., Weston, W. W., & Goldszmidt, M. A. (2008). 'I don't have time': Issues of fragmentation, prioritization and motivation for education scholarship among medical faculty. *Medical Education*, 42, 872-878. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2923.2008.03145.x
- Zurmehly, J. (2008). The relationship of educational preparation, autonomy, and critical thinking to nursing job satisfaction. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Nursing*, 39(10). 453-460.
- Zygmont, D. M., & Schaefer, K. M. (2006). Assessing the critical thinking skills of faculty: What do the findings mean for nursing education? *Nursing Education Perspectives*, 27(5). 260-268.